CRAY INC Form S-3 March 04, 2005

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 4, 2005

Registration No. 333-

93-0962605

(IRS Employer

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form S-3 Registration Statement Under the Securities Act of 1933

CRAY INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

WASHINGTON

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

 ion) Identification No.)
 411 First Avenue South, Suite 600 Seattle, Washington (206) 701-2000 (telephone)

(206) 701-2500 (facsimile)

(Address, including zip code, and telephone and facsimile numbers, including area code, of principal executive offices)

Kenneth W. Johnson, Senior Vice President, General Counsel, Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary Cray Inc. 411 First Avenue South Suite 600 Seattle, WA 98104-2860 (206) 701-2000 (telephone) (206) 701-2500 (facsimile) (Name, address, including zip code, and

telephone and facsimile numbers, including area code, of agent for service)

Copy to: L. John Stevenson, Jr. Stoel Rives LLP One Union Square, 36th Floor Seattle, WA 98101-3197 (206) 624-0900 (telephone) (206) 386-7500 (facsimile)

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:

From time to time after this registration statement becomes effective

If the only securities being registered on this Form are to be offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. o

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with a dividend or interest reinvestment plan, check the following box. b

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. b

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

| Title of Each Class of | Amount to be | Proposed Maximum Offering | Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price | | Amount of Registration Fee | |
|---|---------------|---------------------------------|--|------------|----------------------------------|-------|
| Securities Registered 3.0% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2024 | Registered | Price(1) | | | | |
| | \$ 80,000,000 | 100% | \$ | 80,000,000 | \$ | 9,416 |
| | 22,792,024 | | | | | |
| Common Stock | shares(2) | (2) | | (2) | | (2) |

⁽¹⁾ Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, and exclusive of accrued interest, if any.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said section 8(a), may determine.

⁽²⁾ Represents the maximum number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, subject to adjustment for stock dividends, stock splits or similar transactions. Pursuant to Rule 457(i), no additional filing fee is required with respect to the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, because no additional consideration will be received in connection with the exercise of the conversion privilege. Pursuant to Rule 416, such number of shares also includes such indeterminate number of shares of common stock as may be issued from time to time in connection with stock dividends, stock splits or similar transactions.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PROSPECTUS, Subject to Completion, dated March 4, 2005

PROSPECTUS

\$80,000,000 Aggregate Principal Amount

3.0% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2024

and the Common Stock Issuable Upon Conversion of the Notes

We sold \$80 million aggregate principal amount of our 3.0% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2024 in private transactions on December 6 and December 21, 2004. Selling securityholders may use this prospectus to resell from time to time their notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. We will not receive the proceeds of any sales of securities pursuant to this prospectus.

The Notes

The notes bear interest at an annual rate of 3%, from December 6, 2004 to December 1, 2024, payable on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing on June 1, 2005. The notes will mature on December 1, 2024, unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased.

The notes are convertible by holders into shares of our common stock initially at a conversion rate of 207.2002 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$4.83 per share of common stock (subject to adjustment in specified events), only:

during a conversion period, if, for at least 20 trading days in the 30 trading-day period ending on the first trading day of that conversion period, the closing sale price of our common stock exceeds 120% of the conversion price in effect on that 30th trading day;

if we have called the notes for redemption; or

upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions, in each case as described in this prospectus. Upon conversion of the notes, we may, in our discretion, in lieu of delivering shares of common stock, deliver cash or a combination of cash and shares of common stock.

The notes are our general unsecured senior subordinated obligations, ranking junior in right of payment to our existing and future senior indebtedness, equally in right of payment with our existing and future indebtedness or other obligations that are not, by their terms, either senior or subordinated to the notes and senior in right of payment to our future indebtedness that, by its terms, is subordinated to the notes. In addition, the notes are effectively subordinated to the claims of all creditors of our subsidiaries.

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

We may redeem for cash all or a portion of the notes at any time, on or after December 1, 2009, upon at least 20 days notice at 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest, including additional interest, if any, up to, but not including, the date of redemption. We may also redeem the notes between December 1, 2007 and November 30, 2009 if the closing sale price of our common stock has exceeded 150% of the conversion price on at least 20 of the 30 trading days next preceding the date of mailing of the redemption notice and if we pay a make-whole premium in addition to the redemption price described above.

Holders may require us to purchase for cash all or part of their notes on December 1, 2009, 2014 and 2019, or upon the occurrence of a fundamental change, as described in this prospectus, at a purchase price of 100% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest, including additional interest, if any, up to, but not including, the date of purchase.

The notes are not listed on any securities exchange. The notes issued in the initial private placements are eligible for trading in the Private Offerings, Resales and Trading through Automated Linkages (PORTAL) Market, although trading on The PORTAL Market is limited to certain qualified institutional buyers as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

The Common Stock

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol CRAY. On March 2, 2005, the last reported closing price of our common stock was \$3.57 per share.

Investing in the notes and the common stock issuable upon their conversion involves risks.

See the Risk Factors section beginning on page 7.

The notes and our common stock issuable upon their conversion have not been approved or recommended by any U.S. federal, state or foreign securities commission or regulatory authority. Furthermore, those authorities have not been requested to confirm the accuracy or determine the adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is _____, 2005.

This prospectus does not constitute an offer of, or an invitation to purchase, any of the notes or the common stock issuable upon their conversion in any jurisdiction in which, or to any person to whom, such offer or invitation would be unlawful. In making your investment decision, you should only rely on the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with any other information. If you receive any unauthorized information, you must not rely on it. You should not assume that the information contained in or incorporated by reference of this prospectus or the date of such incorporated information, as applicable. Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor any sales of the notes shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of Cray Inc. after the date of this prospectus.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Section | Page |
|--|------|
| Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference | 3 |
| <u>Our Business</u> | 6 |
| Risk Factors | 7 |
| Special Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements | 15 |
| Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges | 16 |
| Description of Notes | 17 |
| Description of Common Stock | 53 |

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

| Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations | 54 |
|--|----|
| Certain ERISA Considerations | 63 |
| Selling Securityholders | 66 |
| Plan of Distribution | 69 |
| Legal Matters | 71 |
| <u>Experts</u> | 71 |
| EXHIBIT 5.1 | |
| <u>EXHIBIT 25.1</u> | |

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

We file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part and any other document that we file at the SEC s public reference room located at Room 1024, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Our SEC filings are also available to you free of charge at the SEC s web site at http://www.sec.gov.

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference our publicly filed reports into this prospectus, which means that information included in those reports is considered part of this prospectus. Information that we file with the SEC after the date of this prospectus will automatically update and supersede the information contained in this prospectus and in prior reports. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings made with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, until we sell all of the securities offered pursuant to this prospectus.

- 3 -

We incorporate by reference in this prospectus the following documents we have filed with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which we refer to hereafter as the Exchange Act:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003, filed on March 12, 2004; our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, June 30 and September 30, 2004, filed on May 10, August 9 and November 9, 2004, respectively; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 25, 2004, filed on February 26, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 1, 2004, filed on April 2, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 29, 2004, filed on April 30, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K/A dated April 1, 2004, filed on May 10, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 12, 2004, filed on May 14, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 26, 2004, filed on July 27, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 24, 2004, filed on September 24, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 13, 2004, filed on October 13, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 22, 2004, filed on October 22, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 26, 2004, filed on October 26, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K/A dated October 27, 2004, filed on October 28, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 4, 2004, filed on November 5, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 29, 2004, filed on November 30, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 1, 2004, filed on December 1, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 6, 2004, filed on December 7, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 7, 2004, filed on December 10, 2004; our Current Report on Form 8-K dated December 21, 2004, filed on December 21, 2004; our Definitive Proxy Statement for the 2004 annual meeting of our shareholders, filed on March 24, 2004; and all future documents filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange

all future documents filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act before the offering of the notes offered hereby is completed (including without limitation any such documents filed between the filing date and the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part).

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

These filings are available at the SEC s website, www.sec.gov, as well as our website, www.cray.com. You may also request a copy of these filings at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Cray Inc. 411 First Avenue South Suite 600 Seattle, Washington 98104 Telephone: (206) 701-2000 Attention: Kenneth W. Johnson, Corporate Secretary

Any statement made in this prospectus or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus will be deemed to be supplemented, modified or superseded for purposes of

- 4 -

this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or in any subsequently filed document that is also incorporated or is deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplements, modifies or supersedes that statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded will be deemed not, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

The information relating to us contained in this prospectus is not comprehensive and should be read together with the information contained in the incorporated documents. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document are not necessarily complete. For a more detailed evaluation, you should refer to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement.

The selling security holders are not making an offer of these securities in any jurisdiction where the offering is not permitted.

You should not assume that the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other the date on the front of this prospectus or the dates of the incorporated documents.

Cray is a federally registered trademark of Cray Inc. and Cray X1, Cray X1E, Cray XT3, Cray XD1, Cray T90, Cray T3E, Cray SV1, Cray SV1ex, Cray SX-6 and Cray MTA-2 are trademarks of Cray Inc. Other trademarks used in this prospectus are the property of their respective owners.

- 5 -

OUR BUSINESS

We design, develop, market and service high performance computer systems, commonly known as supercomputers. These systems provide capability and capacity far beyond typical server-based computer systems and address challenging scientific and engineering computing problems for government, industry and academia.

We are dedicated solely to the high performance computer market. We have concentrated our product roadmap on building purpose-built, balanced systems combining highly capable processors (whether developed by ourselves or others) with rapid interconnect and communications capabilities throughout the entire computing system, not solely processor-to-processor. By so doing, we believe we are in the best position to meet the high performance computer market s demanding needs by providing superior supercomputer systems with performance and cost advantages over low-bandwidth and cluster systems when sustained performance on challenging applications and workloads and total cost of ownership are taken into account.

Our 2004 product revenue primarily came from sales of our Cray X1 system and government funding contributions for our Red Storm and Cascade development projects. In the second half of 2004, we were in transition from offering one product, the Cray X1 system, to the three products that we currently offer: the Cray X1E, XT3 and XD1 systems. We also derive revenue from providing maintenance and support services to the worldwide installed base of Cray computers and professional services that leverage our industry technical knowledge.

Our revenue, net income or loss and cash flow are likely to fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter and within a quarter due to the high average sales price and limited number of sales of our larger products, the timing of purchase orders and product deliveries, our general policy of not recognizing product revenue for our larger systems until customer acceptance and other contractual provisions have been fulfilled, and the uncertain timing of payments for product sales, maintenance services, government research and development funding and inventory.

We were incorporated under the laws of the State of Washington in December 1987. Our corporate headquarter offices are located at 411 First Avenue South, Suite 600, Seattle, Washington, 98104-2860, our telephone number is (206) 701-2000 and our web site address is: <u>www.cray.com</u>. The contents of our web site are not incorporated by reference into this prospectus or our other SEC reports and filings.

- 6 -

RISK FACTORS

An investment in the notes, and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, involves significant risks. You should carefully consider the following risk factors in conjunction with the other information contained and incorporated by reference in this prospectus before purchasing the notes or our common stock.

Risks Pertaining to Our Notes and Underlying Common Stock

Our indebtedness may adversely affect our financial strength.

With the sale of the notes, we incurred \$80.0 million of indebtedness. As of December 31, 2004, we had no other outstanding indebtedness for money borrowed and no material equipment lease obligations. We have a \$15.0 million secured credit facility in place to support the issuance of letters of credit of which \$11.4 million were outstanding as of December 31, 2004. In the future, we may incur additional indebtedness for money borrowed, which may include borrowing under new credit facilities. The level of our indebtedness could, among other things:

make it difficult or impossible for us to make payments on the notes;

increase our vulnerability to general economic and industry conditions, including recessions;

require us to use cash flow from operations to service our indebtedness, thereby reducing our ability to fund working capital, capital expenditures, research and development efforts and other expenses;

limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;

place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to competitors that have less indebtedness; and

limit our ability to borrow additional funds that may be needed to operate and expand our business.

We may enter into agreements for future credit facilities that may affect our ability to make payments under the notes.

We anticipate that future credit facilities will contain various financial covenants; our current credit facility requires that we maintain collateral consisting of cash and cash equivalents in excess of our outstanding letters of credit. Our failure to comply with those covenants could result in an event of default, which, if not cured or waived, could result in the acceleration of our indebtedness. Such covenants may include agreements that, if a credit facility is in default, we will not make payments to other creditors, including payments under the notes. Because our credit facilities will constitute senior indebtedness, any enforcement by the note holders of their rights under the indenture to such payments

- 7 -

could lead to our insolvency and a proceeding in which our senior and secured indebtedness would have priority over claims under the notes.

We will require a significant amount of cash to service our indebtedness and to fund planned capital expenditures, research and development efforts and other corporate expenses.

Our ability to make payments on our indebtedness, including the notes, and to fund planned capital expenditures, research and development efforts and other corporate expenses will depend on our future operating performance and on economic, financial, competitive, legislative, regulatory and other factors. Many of these factors are beyond our control. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations and future borrowings may not be available to us in an amount sufficient to enable us to pay our indebtedness, including the notes, or to fund our other needs.

If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow to enable us to pay our indebtedness, we may need to pursue one or more alternatives, such as:

reducing our operating expenses;

reducing or delaying capital expenditures or research and development;

selling assets; and

raising additional equity capital.

Any reduction in operating expenses, reduction or delay in capital expenditures, or sale of assets may materially and adversely affect our future revenue prospects. In addition, we may not be able to raise additional equity capital on commercially reasonable terms or at all. Finally, any of the above actions may not provide sufficient cash to repay our indebtedness, including the notes.

There are no covenants in the indenture for the notes restricting our ability or the ability of our subsidiaries to incur future indebtedness or restricting the terms of any such indebtedness.

The indenture governing the notes does not contain any financial or operating covenants or restrictions on the amount or terms of indebtedness that we or any of our subsidiaries may incur. We may therefore incur additional debt without limitation, including senior indebtedness, to which the notes are contractually subordinated, and secured indebtedness, to which the notes are effectively subordinated. In addition, our subsidiaries may incur additional debt to which the notes are structurally subordinated, without limitation. We or our subsidiaries may also agree to terms of any such indebtedness that may restrict our flexibility in complying with our obligations under the notes. If we or any of our subsidiaries incur additional indebtedness, the related risks that we and they now face may intensify.

The notes are subordinated in right of payment to our existing and future senior indebtedness.

The notes are our general unsecured senior subordinated obligations. The notes rank junior in right of payment to our existing and future senior indebtedness and equal in right of payment with any future indebtedness or other obligation that is not, by its terms, either senior or subordinated to the notes. The indenture for the notes does not limit our ability to incur additional indebtedness of any kind. In the

event of our bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization, the note holders will share in any assets available to our general creditors, only after all obligations to the holders of senior indebtedness have been paid. The note holders do not have the right to limit the amount of senior indebtedness or the competing claims of our general creditors.

The notes will be effectively subordinated to our secured indebtedness and structurally subordinated to all indebtedness and other liabilities of our current and future subsidiaries.

The notes are general unsecured obligations and are effectively subordinated to our current and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing the indebtedness. The indenture for the notes does not limit our ability to incur secured indebtedness. In the event of bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization or upon acceleration of our secured indebtedness and in certain other events, our assets pledged in support of secured indebtedness will not be available to pay our obligations under the notes. As a result, we may not have sufficient assets to pay amounts due on any or all of the notes.

In addition, the notes are structurally subordinated to all indebtedness and other liabilities of our current and future subsidiaries. Note holders do not have any claim as a creditor against our subsidiaries, and indebtedness and other liabilities, including trade payables, of our subsidiaries will effectively be senior to note holders claims against our subsidiaries. The indenture for the notes does not limit the ability of our subsidiaries to incur indebtedness or other liabilities. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of our subsidiaries, holders of their indebtedness and their trade creditors will generally be entitled to payment on their claims from assets of that subsidiary before any assets are made available for distribution to our direct creditors.

In certain circumstances, holders of senior debt can require us to suspend or defer cash payments due in respect of the notes.

If we are in default as to any payment obligation under any Senior Debt, as defined in the indenture governing the notes, including a payment default that results from the acceleration of such Senior Debt as a result of a non-payment default, we will be prohibited, under the terms of the indenture from making any further cash payments in respect of the notes until such default has been cured or waived or shall have ceased to exist. In addition, if we incur a non-payment default under any Designated Senior Debt, as defined in the indenture, the holder or holders may provide, or cause to be provided, a notice to the indenture trustee that will have the effect of prohibiting any further cash payments in respect of the notes for a period not exceeding 179 days from the date on which the trustee receives the notice or until such default is earlier cured or waived. A holder of Designated Senior Debt may have the right to accelerate such debt as a result of the non-payment default during the 179 day blockage period or otherwise, in which event future payments in respect of the notes will be prohibited as described above.

Unless a condition to conversion is met prior to the maturity of the notes, the notes will not be convertible at any time.

The notes are convertible only upon the occurrence of stated conditions. If none of these conditions occurs during the term of the notes, the notes will never be convertible and the holders may never have an opportunity to realize any appreciation in value based on the value of our common stock.

Upon conversion of the notes, we may pay cash or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock in lieu of issuing shares of our common stock. Therefore, note holders may receive no shares of our common stock or fewer shares than the number into which their notes are convertible.

We have the right to satisfy our conversion obligation to holders by issuing shares of our common stock into which the notes are convertible, paying the cash value of the shares of our common stock into which the notes are convertible, or a combination thereof. In addition, we have the right to irrevocably elect to satisfy our conversion obligation in cash with respect to the principal amount of the notes to be converted after the date of such election. Accordingly, upon a conversion of a note, a holder may not receive any shares of our common stock, or it might receive fewer shares of our common stock relative to the conversion value of the note. Our liquidity may be reduced to the extent that we choose to deliver cash rather than shares of our common stock upon conversion of notes.

If a principal conversion settlement election is made, we may not have sufficient funds to pay the cash settlement upon conversion.

If we make a principal conversion settlement election, upon conversion of the notes, we will be required to satisfy our conversion obligation relating to the principal amount of such notes in cash. If a significant number of holders were to tender their notes for conversion at any given time, we may not have the financial resources available to pay the principal amount in cash on all such notes tendered for conversion.

The conversion rate of the notes may not be adjusted for all dilutive events, including third-party tender or exchange offers, that may adversely affect the trading price of the notes or our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

The conversion rate of the notes is subject to adjustment upon specified events, including specified issuances of stock dividends on our common stock, issuances of rights or warrants, subdivisions, combinations, distributions of capital stock or assets, cash dividends and issuer tender or exchange offers as described under Description of Notes Conversion Procedures Conversion Rate Adjustments. The conversion rate will not be adjusted upon other events, such as third-party tender or exchange offers, that may adversely affect the trading price of the notes or our common stock.

If we pay cash dividends on our common stock, note holders may be deemed to have received a taxable dividend without the receipt of cash.

If we pay cash dividends on our common stock and there is a resulting adjustment to the conversion rate, a note holder could be deemed to have received a taxable dividend subject to U.S. federal income tax without the receipt of any cash. See Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations.

If we elect to settle upon conversion in cash or a combination of cash and shares of common stock, there will be a delay in settlement.

Upon conversion, if we elect to settle in cash or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock, there will be a significant delay in settlement. In addition, because the amount of cash or common stock that a holder will receive in these circumstances will be based on the sale price of our

common stock for an extended period between the conversion date and such settlement date, holders will bear the market risk with respect to the value of the common stock for such extended period. See Description of Notes Conversion Procedures Settlement Upon Conversion.

Some significant corporate transactions may not constitute a fundamental change, in which case we would not be obligated to offer to repurchase the notes.

Upon the occurrence of a fundamental change, as defined in the indenture governing the notes, which includes specified change of control events, we will be required to offer to repurchase all outstanding notes. See Description of Notes Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change. The fundamental change provisions, however, will not require us to offer to repurchase the notes in the event of some significant corporate transactions. For example, various transactions, such as leveraged recapitalizations, refinancings, restructurings or acquisitions initiated by us, would not constitute a change of control and, therefore, would not constitute a fundamental change requiring us to repurchase the notes. Other transactions may not constitute a fundamental change because they do not involve a change in voting power or beneficial ownership of the type described in the definition of fundamental change. Accordingly, note holders may not have the right to require us to repurchase their notes in the event of a significant transaction that could increase the amount of our indebtedness, adversely affect our capital structure or any credit ratings or otherwise adversely affect the holders of notes.

In addition, a fundamental change includes a sale of all or substantially all of our properties and assets. Although there is limited law interpreting the phrase substantially all, there is no precise established definition of the phrase under the laws of New York, which govern the indenture and the notes, or under the laws of Washington, our state of incorporation. Accordingly, a note holder s ability to require us to repurchase notes as a result of a sale of less than all of our properties and assets may be uncertain.

Our notes may not be rated or may receive a lower rating than investors anticipate, which could cause a decline in the trading volume and market price of the notes and our common stock.

We do not intend to seek a rating on the notes, and we believe it is unlikely the notes will be rated. If, however, one or more rating agencies rates the notes and assigns a rating lower than the rating expected by investors, or reduces any rating in the future, the trading volume and market price of the notes and our common stock may be adversely affected.

We may not have the funds necessary to purchase the notes upon a fundamental change or other purchase date and our ability to purchase the notes in such events may be limited.

On December 1, 2009, December 1, 2014 and December 1, 2019, holders of the notes may require us to purchase their notes for cash. In addition, holders may also require us to purchase their notes upon a fundamental change as defined in the indenture governing the notes and as described under Description of Notes Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change. Our ability to repurchase the notes in such events may be limited by law, and by the terms of other indebtedness, including the terms of senior indebtedness, we may have outstanding at the time of such events. Our current credit facility does not permit us to use it to repurchase the notes prior to maturity

and does not permit such repurchase unless there is no outstanding amount and no default under that credit facility. Any subsequent credit facility may include similar provisions. If we do not have sufficient funds, we will not be able to repurchase the notes tendered to us for purchase. If a repurchase event occurs, we expect that we would require third-party financing to repurchase the notes, but we may not be able to obtain that financing on favorable terms or at all. Our failure to repurchase tendered notes at a time when the repurchase is required by the indenture would constitute a default under the indenture. In addition, a default under the indenture or a fundamental change, in and of itself, could lead to a default under our credit facility and other existing and future agreements governing our indebtedness. In these circumstances, the subordination provisions in the indenture governing the notes may limit or prohibit payments to note holders. If, due to a default, the repayment of the related indebtedness were to be accelerated after any applicable notice or grace periods, we may not have sufficient funds to repay the indebtedness or repurchase the notes.

The make whole premium payable on notes that are converted in connection with certain fundamental changes may not adequately compensate note holders for the lost option time value of the notes as a result of that fundamental change.

If any of certain fundamental changes occurs on or prior to December 1, 2009, we will under certain circumstances pay a make whole premium on the notes that are converted in connection with such fundamental change. The amount of the make whole premium and additional shares delivered depends on the date on which the fundamental change becomes effective and the price paid per share of our common stock in the transaction constituting the fundamental change becomes effective and the price paid per share of our common stock in the transaction constituting the fundamental change as defined in the indenture governing the notes. See Description of Notes Conversion Rate Adjustments Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes. Although the make whole premium is designed to compensate note holders for the lost option value of the notes as a result of the fundamental change, the amount of the make whole premium is only an approximation of the lost value and may not adequately compensate note holders for the loss. In addition, if a fundamental change occurs after December 1, 2009, or if the applicable price is less than or equal to \$3.51 per share or greater than \$10.50 per share (in each case, subject to adjustment), then we will not pay any make whole premium. Also, a holder may not receive the make whole premium payable upon conversion until the fundamental change repurchase date relating to the applicable fundamental change, or even later, which could be a significant period of time after the date the holder has tendered its notes for conversion.

There is no active market for the notes and if an active trading market does not develop for these notes you may be unable to resell them.

The notes are a new issue of securities for which the only current trading market is the Nasdaq s screen-based automated trading system known as PORTAL, which facilitates the listing of unregistered securities eligible to be resold pursuant to SEC Rule 144A. Once sold pursuant to this prospectus, the notes will no longer be eligible for trading in the PORTAL market. Moreover, if enough notes are converted, redeemed or sold pursuant to this prospectus, trading of notes in the PORTAL market may become inactive or may cease altogether. In that event, and in the absence of an alternative trading market, there would exist no organized market for the notes from which their market value could be determined. We do not intend to list the notes on any national securities exchange or to seek the admission of the notes for trading in the Nasdaq National Market or SmallCap Market. We have been advised by the initial purchaser, Bear, Stearns & Co. Inc., that it is currently making a market in the notes. However, it is not obligated to do so and such market-making activities with respect to the notes

may be discontinued at any time without notice. In addition, market-making activity is subject to the limits imposed by law.

Further, even if a market in the notes develops, the notes could trade at prices lower than the initial offering price. In addition, the liquidity of, and the trading market for, the notes may be adversely affected by many factors, including prevailing interest rates, the markets for similar securities, general economic conditions, our financial condition, performance and prospects and general declines or disruptions in the market for non-investment grade debt.

Our stock price is volatile.

The stock market has been and is subject to price and volume fluctuations that particularly affect the market prices for small capitalization, high technology companies like us. The trading price of our common stock is subject to significant fluctuations in response to many factors, including our quarterly operating results, particularly if they are less than our or analysts previous estimates, changes in analysts estimates, our capital raising activities, announcements of technological innovations by us or our competitors and general conditions in our industry.

A substantial number of our shares are eligible for future sale and may depress the market price of our common stock and may hinder our ability to obtain additional financing.

As of December 31, 2004, we had outstanding:

87,919,604 shares of common stock, including 570,963 shares of common stock issuable upon exchange of certain exchangeable securities issued in connection with the acquisition of OctigaBay Systems Corporation;

warrants to purchase 5,439,850 shares of common stock;

stock options to purchase an aggregate of 14,331,660 shares of common stock, of which 8,888,116 options were then exercisable; and

notes convertible into 16,576,016 shares of common stock.

Almost all of our outstanding shares of common stock may be sold without substantial restrictions. All of the shares of common stock that may be issued on exercise of the warrants and options will be available for sale in the public market when issued, subject in some cases to volume and other limitations. The warrants outstanding at December 31, 2004 consisted of warrants to purchase 300,442 shares of common stock, with exercise prices ranging from \$4.50 to \$6.00 per share, expiring between November 8, 2005, and September 3, 2006, and warrants to purchase 5,139,408 shares of common stock, with an exercise price of \$2.53 per share, expiring on June 21, 2009. The notes are not now convertible, and only become convertible upon the occurrence of certain events, as described in this prospectus. Sales in the public market of substantial amounts of our common stock, including sales of common stock. Even the perception that sales could occur may impact market prices adversely. The existence of outstanding warrants, options and notes may prove to be a hindrance to our future equity financings. Further, the holders of warrants, options and notes may exercise them for

shares of common stock at a time when we would otherwise be able to obtain additional equity capital on terms more favorable to us. Such factors could impair our ability to meet our capital needs.

Provisions of our Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws could make a proposed acquisition that is not approved by our Board of Directors more difficult.

Provisions of our Restated Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire us. These provisions could limit the price that investors might be willing to pay in the future for our common stock. For example, our Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws provide for:

removal of a director only in limited circumstances and only upon the affirmative vote of not less than two-thirds of the shares entitled to vote to elect directors;

the ability of our board of directors to issue preferred stock, without shareholder approval, with rights senior to those of the common stock;

no cumulative voting of shares;

calling a special meeting of the shareholders only upon demand by the holders of not less than 30% of the shares entitled to vote at such a meeting;

amendments to our Restated Articles of Incorporation require the affirmative vote of not less than two-thirds of the outstanding shares entitled to vote on the amendment, unless the amendment was approved by a majority of our continuing directors, who are defined as directors who have either served as a director since August 31, 1995, or were nominated to be a director by the continuing directors;

special voting requirements for mergers and other business combinations, unless the proposed transaction was approved by a majority of continuing directors;

special procedures to bring matters before our shareholders at our annual shareholders meeting; and

special procedures to nominate members for election to our board of directors. These provisions could delay, defer or prevent a merger, consolidation, takeover or other business transaction between us and a third party.

We do not anticipate declaring any cash dividends on our common stock.

We have never paid any dividends on our common stock, and we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, our credit facility prohibits us, and any future credit facility is likely to prohibit us from paying cash dividends without the consent of our lender.

- 14 -

SPECIAL CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, as well as assumptions that, if they never materialize or prove incorrect, could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. All statements other than statements of historical fact are statements that could be deemed forward-looking statements, including the following: any projections of earnings, revenues or other financial items; any statements of the plans, strategies and objectives of management for future operations; any statements concerning proposed new products, services or developments; any statements regarding future economic conditions or performance; statements of belief; and any statement of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing. The risks, uncertainties and assumptions referred to above include the following: fluctuating quarterly results; the possibility of quarterly net losses; the timing of product orders, deliveries and customer acceptances; the timely development, production and acceptance of products and services and their features; the timing and level of governmental support for supercomputers; a volatile market price for our common stock; our dependence on third-party suppliers to build and deliver necessary components; the challenge of managing asset levels, including inventory; the difficulty of keeping expense growth at modest levels while increasing revenue; our ability to retain and motivate key employees; and other risks that are described under **Risk Factors** in this prospectus or, from time to time, in our SEC reports. We assume no obligation to update these forward-looking statements. In various reports that we file with the SEC, and that have been or may be incorporated by reference herein, we rely on and refer to information and statistics regarding the markets for various products. We obtained this information from third party sources, discussions with our customers and our own internal estimates. We believe that these third-party sources are reliable, but we have not independently verified them and we cannot assure you that they are accurate.

- 15 -

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

Set forth below is information concerning our ratio of earnings to fixed charges on a consolidated basis for the periods indicated. This ratio shows the extent to which our business generates enough earnings after the payment of all expenses other than interest to make the required interest payments on the notes.

The ratio of earnings to fixed charges is computed by dividing earnings by fixed charges. For purposes of computing the ratios of earnings to fixed charges, earnings consist of net income or loss plus provision (benefit) for income taxes and fixed charges. Fixed charges consist of interest expense plus the portion of operating rental expense management believes represents the interest component of rent expense.

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | |
|--|-------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------|------|
| | 2000 | 2001 200 (In thousands, exc | | 2004 |
| Fixed Charges: Interest expense | \$ 2,400 | \$ 1,976 \$ 2, | 965 \$ 213 | \$ |
| Portion of rental expense deemed to represent interest | 126 | 166 | 185 195 | |
| Total fixed charges | \$ 2,526 | \$ 2,142 \$ 3, | 150 \$ 408 | \$ |
| Earnings: Net income (loss) | \$ (25,388) | \$(35,228) \$ 5, | 403 \$ 63,248 | \$ |
| Provision (benefit) for income taxes Fixed charges | 831 2,526 | , | 176(42,207)150408 | |
| Total earnings (loss) for computation of ratio | \$ (22,031) | \$ (32,092) \$ 10, | 729 \$ 21,449 | \$ |
| Ratio of earnings to fixed charges(1) | | | 3.4 52.6 | |

(1) The pretax net loss for the years ended December 31, 2000, 2001 and 2004, was not sufficient to cover fixed charges by approximately \$24.6 million, \$34.2 million and \$ million, respectively. As a result, the ratio of earnings to fixed charges has not been computed for these periods.

- 16 -

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

The notes are issued under an indenture dated as of December 6, 2004 between Cray Inc., as issuer, and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as trustee. Initially, the trustee is also the paying agent and conversion agent. The notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes are covered by a registration rights agreement. You may request a copy of the notes, the indenture and the registration rights agreement from the trustee.

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the notes, the indenture and the registration rights agreement. It does not purport to be complete. This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of the indenture, including the definitions of certain terms used in the indenture, and to all provisions of the registration rights agreement. The terms of the notes include those provided in the indenture, those made a part of the indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, and those provided in the registration rights agreement. You should read the notes, the indenture and the registration rights agreement because they, and not this description, define your rights as a holder of the notes.

As used in this Description of Notes section, references to Cray refer solely to Cray Inc. and not to any of its current or future subsidiaries.

Brief Description of the Notes

There are \$80 million in aggregate principal amount of outstanding notes; except in limited circumstances, as described in the indenture, we do not anticipate the issuance of additional notes. The notes

bear interest at an annual rate of 3% of the principal amount, from the issue date to, but excluding, December 1, 2024, payable semi-annually, in arrears, on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing on June 1, 2005;

will bear additional interest if Cray fails to comply with certain obligations as set forth below under Registration Rights ;

are unsecured senior subordinated obligations of Cray and rank junior in right of payment with Cray s existing and future senior indebtedness, equally in right of payment with Cray s existing and future indebtedness and other obligations that are not, by their terms, either senior or subordinated to the notes and senior in right of payment with all of Cray s future indebtedness that, by its terms, is subordinated to the notes, and will be effectively subordinated to all of Cray s existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness and structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness of Cray s subsidiaries;

may be converted by the holder into shares of Cray s common stock initially at a conversion rate of 207.2002 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which represents an initial conversion price of approximately \$4.83 per share, only:

- 17 -

during the period from and including the mid-point date in a fiscal quarter to, but not including, the mid-point date (or, if that day is not a trading day, then the next trading day) in the immediately following fiscal quarter (a conversion period), if on each of at least 20 trading days in the period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the first trading day of the conversion period, the closing sale price of Cray s common stock exceeds 120% of the conversion price in effect on that 30th trading day of such period. The mid-point dates for Cray s fiscal quarters are February 15, May 15, August 15 and November 15;

if Cray has called the notes for redemption; or

during prescribed periods, upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions or fundamental changes described under Conversion Rights Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions or Fundamental Changes ;

provided that Cray may satisfy its conversion obligation in cash, shares of common stock or a combination of cash and shares of common stock;

upon satisfaction of certain stock price conditions, will be redeemable by Cray in whole or in part at any time on or after December 1, 2007 and prior to December 1, 2009, upon a specified notice period, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) plus a make whole premium of \$150.00 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes less the amount of any interest actually paid or accrued and unpaid on the notes prior to the redemption date as described under Redemption by Cray ;

will be redeemable by Cray in whole or in part at any time on or after December 1, 2009, upon a specified notice period, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any);

will be subject at a holder s option to require Cray to repurchase notes upon a fundamental change of Cray, as described under Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change, and on December 1 of 2009, 2014 and 2019, in each case, at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) to, but not including, the repurchase date;

are traded in The PORTAL Market; and

will be due on December 1, 2024, payable in cash in an amount equal to \$1,000 per note, plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) unless earlier converted, redeemed by Cray at its option or repurchased by Cray at the holder s option.

The indenture does not contain any financial covenants and does not restrict Cray from paying dividends, incurring additional indebtedness, or issuing or repurchasing other securities or otherwise taking actions that could adversely affect the value of the notes. In addition, Cray s subsidiaries are not

- 18 -

restricted under the indenture from incurring additional indebtedness. The indenture also does not protect a holder of notes in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a fundamental change, as defined below, of Cray, except to the extent described below under Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change.

No sinking fund is provided for the notes.

The notes are issued in book-entry form only in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and whole multiples thereof. Beneficial interests in the notes will be shown on, and transfers will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC, or its nominee, and any such interests may not be exchanged for certificated securities except in limited circumstances.

Payments on the Notes

Cray maintains an office or agency, where it will pay the principal and premium, if any, on the notes and where holders may present the notes for conversion, registration of transfer or exchange for other denominations.

Except as provided below, Cray will pay interest (including additional interest, if any) on:

global notes to DTC in immediately available funds;

any certificated notes having an aggregate principal amount of \$5.0 million or less by check mailed to the holders of those notes; and

any certificated notes having an aggregate principal amount of more than \$5.0 million by wire transfer in immediately available funds if requested in writing by the holders of those notes, otherwise by check mailed to the holders of those notes.

At maturity of the notes, interest (including additional interest, if any) on the certificated notes will be payable at the office of the trustee as provided in the indenture.

Cray will not be required to make any payment on the notes due on any day that is not a business day until the next succeeding business day. The payment made on the next business day will be treated as though it were paid on the original due date and no interest will be payable on the payment date for the additional period of time.

Interest

The notes bear interest at an annual rate of 3% of the principal amount of the notes from December 1, 2004, or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or provided for, until, but not including, December 1, 2024. Interest will be payable semi-annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year commencing on June 1, 2005 to holders of record at the close of business on the May 15 or November 15 immediately preceding such interest payment date. There are three exceptions to the preceding sentence:

Except as described below, Cray will not make any payment or other adjustment for accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) on any notes when they

- 19 -

are converted. If a holder of notes converts after the record date for an interest payment but prior to the corresponding interest payment date, the holder on the record date will receive on that interest payment date accrued interest on those notes, notwithstanding the conversion of those notes prior to that interest payment date, because that holder will have been the holder of record on the corresponding record date. However, at the time that such holder surrenders notes for conversion, the holder must pay to Cray an amount equal to the interest (including additional interest, if any) that has accrued and that will be paid on the related interest payment date. The preceding sentence does not apply to (1) notes that are converted after being called by Cray for redemption or (2) any overdue interest existing at the time of conversion with respect to the notes converted. Accordingly, under the circumstances described in clause (1), if Cray elects to redeem notes and a holder of notes chooses to convert those notes on a date that is after a record date but prior to the corresponding interest payment date, the holder will not be required to pay Cray, at the time such holder surrenders those notes for conversion, the amount of interest it will receive on the interest payment date;

Cray will pay interest (including additional interest, if any) to the holder that surrenders the security on the maturity date or, in connection with a fundamental change or redemption, on the fundamental change repurchase date or redemption date, as the case may be, if it is after a record date but on or before the corresponding interest payment date. In either case, Cray will pay accrued and unpaid interest only to the person to whom it pays the principal amount; and

holders of certain senior indebtedness may, in certain cases, require us to defer interest payments for up to 179 days.

Each payment of interest due on the notes will include interest accrued through the day before the applicable interest payment date. Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months.

Interest will cease to accrue on a note upon its maturity, conversion, redemption or repurchase (including upon a fundamental change).

Ranking of Notes

The notes are unsecured senior subordinated obligations of Cray and rank junior in right of payment with Cray s existing and future senior indebtedness, equally in right of payment with Cray s existing and future indebtedness and other obligations that are not, by their terms, either senior or subordinated to the notes, including trade debt and other general unsecured obligations that do not constitute senior or subordinated indebtedness, and senior in right of payment with Cray s future indebtedness that, by its terms, is subordinated to the notes. The notes are effectively subordinated to Cray s existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness and structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness of Cray s subsidiaries. As a result, in the event of Cray s bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation, insolvency or reorganization, holders of notes may recover less than other creditors of Cray and its subsidiaries.

- 20 -

As of September 30, 2004, Cray had no outstanding secured indebtedness, senior indebtedness or senior subordinated indebtedness for borrowed money, although any borrowings under its existing and any future credit facility would constitute senior indebtedness. As of September 30, 2004, Cray subsidiaries had indebtedness and other outstanding liabilities of approximately \$7.0 million. The indenture does not limit the amount of additional indebtedness, including secured indebtedness and senior indebtedness, that Cray or its subsidiaries may incur in the future.

The holders of senior indebtedness will have the right, in certain circumstances, to cause Cray to suspend payments on the notes or to defer such payments for up to 179 days. See Risk Factors In certain circumstances, holders of senior debt can require us to suspend or defer cash payments due in respect of the notes.

Conversion Rights

General

A holder may convert all or any portion of such holder s outstanding notes, subject to the conditions described below, initially at a conversion rate of 207.2002 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes. This is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$4.83 per share of common stock. Upon conversion, Cray will have the right to deliver, in lieu of shares of its common stock, cash or a combination of cash and shares of its common stock, as described below under Conversion Procedures Settlement Upon Conversion. The conversion rate, and thus the conversion price, is subject to adjustment as described below. A holder may convert notes only in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and integral multiples thereof.

A holder may surrender notes for conversion only:

during the period from and including the mid-point date in a fiscal quarter to, but not including, the mid-point date (or, if that day is not a trading day, then the next trading day) in the immediately following fiscal quarter (a conversion period), if on each of at least 20 trading days in the period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the first trading day of the conversion period, the closing sale price of Cray s common stock exceeds 120% of the conversion price in effect on that 30th trading day of such period. The mid-point dates for Cray s fiscal quarters are February 15, May 15, August 15 and November 15. This condition is referred to in this prospectus as the common stock price condition ;

if Cray has called the notes for redemption; or

during prescribed periods, upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions or fundamental changes described under Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions or Fundamental Changes. Each of these circumstances is more fully described below.

Cray will determine if the notes are convertible at any time and notify the trustee and the holders of the notes accordingly.

Cray may notify holders that it intends to satisfy its conversion obligation relating to 100% of the principal amount of the notes in cash (the principal conversion settlement election). This notification, once provided to holders, is irrevocable and will apply with regard to any conversion of the notes even if the notes cease to be convertible but subsequently become convertible again. See Conversion Procedures Settlement Upon Conversion.

Cray will not issue fractional shares of its common stock upon the conversion of the notes. Instead, Cray will pay the cash value of such fractional shares based upon the closing sale price of its common stock on the trading day immediately prior to the conversion date.

Upon conversion, a holder will not receive any cash payment of interest, except as set forth below under

Redemption by Cray. A holder of notes is not entitled to any rights of a holder of common stock until that holder has converted its notes to common stock, and only to the extent such notes are deemed to have been converted to common stock under the indenture.

Conversion Upon Satisfaction of Common Stock Price Condition

A holder will have the right to convert any of its notes during the period from and including the mid-point date in a fiscal quarter to, but not including, the mid-point date (or, if that day is not a trading day, then the next trading day) in the immediately following fiscal quarter (a conversion period), if on each of at least 20 trading days in the period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the first trading day of the conversion period, the closing sale price of Cray s common stock exceeds 120% of the conversion price in effect on that 30th trading day of such period. The mid-point dates for Cray s fiscal quarters are February 15, May 15, August 15 and November 15.

The conversion price per share as of any day will equal the quotient of the principal amount of a note on that day divided by the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of a note on that day.

The initial conversion trigger price per share of Cray s common stock with respect to the common stock price condition is \$5.79. This conversion trigger price reflects the initial conversion price per share of Cray s common stock multiplied by 120%.

The closing sale price of any share of common stock on any date means the closing sale price of a share of common stock (or, if no closing sale price is reported, the average of the bid and ask prices or, if there is more than one bid or ask price, the average of the average bid and the average ask prices) on that date as reported on a national securities exchange or, if the common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange, as reported by the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market. If the common stock is not listed for trading on a national securities exchange and not quoted on the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market or the relevant date, the closing sale price will be the last quoted bid for the common stock in the over-the-counter market on the relevant date as reported by the National Quotation Bureau or similar organization. If the common stock is not so quoted, the closing sale price will be the average of the midpoint of the last bid and ask prices for the common stock on the relevant date from each of at least three nationally recognized independent investment banking firms selected by Cray for this purpose.

If at any time the common stock price condition described herein is satisfied in respect of a conversion period, Cray will publish a notice advising that the common stock price condition has been

satisfied in respect of such conversion period in a press release through Dow Jones & Co., Inc., Business Wire or Bloomberg Business News Company or, if such organization is not in existence at the time of issuance of such press release, such other news or press organization as is reasonably calculated to broadly disseminate the relevant information to the public and make this information available on Cray s website or through another public medium as Cray may use at that time.

Conversion Upon Notice of Redemption

A holder will have the right to convert any of its notes that Cray has called for redemption at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the day that is two business days prior to the redemption date, even if the notes are not otherwise convertible at such time. If a holder already has delivered a repurchase notice or a fundamental change purchase notice with respect to a note, however, the holder may not surrender that note for conversion until the holder has withdrawn such notice in accordance with the provisions of the indenture.

Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions or Fundamental Changes

A holder will have the right to convert any of its notes in the event:

Cray distributes, to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, certain rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase, for a period expiring within 60 days, common stock, or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for common stock, at less than the closing sale price of Cray s common stock on the business day immediately preceding the date of announcement of such distribution;

Cray distributes, to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, cash or other assets, debt securities or certain rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase securities, including the declaration of any cash dividends (payable quarterly or otherwise), which distribution has a per share value exceeding 10% of the closing sale price of Cray s common stock on the business day immediately preceding the declaration date for such distribution; or

a fundamental change (as defined under Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change) occurs.

In any such event, a holder may convert any of its notes at any time after Cray notifies holders of such event:

in the case of a distribution, until the earlier of 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the business day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date or the date of Cray s announcement that the distribution will not take place; or

in the case of a fundamental change, within 20 business days of the fundamental change notice. Cray will notify holders at least 20 business days prior to the ex-dividend date for a distribution or within 20 business days following the occurrence of the fundamental change, as the case may be. In the case of a distribution, a holder of notes may not convert any of its notes if, as a holder of notes, the

- 23 -

holder will otherwise participate in such distribution without conversion to the same extent as would have been the case if such holder s notes had been converted.

If Cray is party to a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange pursuant to which its common stock would be converted into cash, securities or other property (other than a transaction that would not cause a greater than 50% change in ownership), a holder may surrender notes for conversion at any time from and after the date which is 15 calendar days prior to the date announced by Cray as the anticipated effective date of the transaction until 15 calendar days after the actual effective date of the transaction, whether or not such transaction constitutes a fundamental change.

If and only to the extent a holder elects to convert its notes in connection with a transaction described in clause (i) or (iii) of the definition of fundamental change (and certain other specified transactions) that occurs on or prior to December 1, 2009 pursuant to which 10% or more of the consideration for Cray s common stock (other than cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made in respect of dissenters appraisal rights) in such fundamental change transaction consists of cash or securities (or other property) that are not traded or scheduled to be traded immediately following such transaction on a U.S. national securities exchange or the Nasdaq National Market, Cray will increase the conversion rate by a number of additional shares as described under Conversion Rate Adjustments Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes General or, in lieu thereof, Cray may in certain circumstances elect to adjust the conversion rate and related conversion obligation so that the notes are convertible into shares of the acquiring or surviving entity as described under Conversion Rate Adjustments Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes Conversion After a Public Acquirer Change of Control.

If Cray is a party to a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange pursuant to which its common stock is converted into cash, securities or other property, or Cray reclassifies its common stock into another class of stock, then, at the effective time of such transaction, the right to convert the notes into common stock will be changed into a right to convert the notes into the kind and amount of cash, securities or other property that the holder would have received if the holder had converted such notes immediately prior to such transaction. In such a case, any increase in the conversion rate by the additional shares as described under Conversion Rate Adjustments Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes General will not be payable in shares of Cray s common stock, but will represent a right to receive the aggregate amount of cash, securities or other property into which the additional shares would convert into in the transaction from the surviving entity (or an indirect or direct parent thereof). Notwithstanding the first sentence of this paragraph, if Cray elects to adjust the conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Change of Control, the provisions described in that section will apply instead of the provisions described in the first sentence of this paragraph.

If the transaction also constitutes a fundamental change, the holder can require Cray to purchase all or a portion of its notes as described under Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change.

- 24 -

Conversion Procedures

General

Except as described below, Cray will not make any payment or other adjustment for accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) on any notes when they are converted. If a holder of notes converts after the record date for an interest payment but prior to the corresponding interest payment date, the holder on the record date will receive on that interest payment date accrued interest on those notes, notwithstanding the conversion of those notes prior to that interest payment date, because that holder will have been the holder of record on the corresponding record date. However, at the time that such holder surrenders notes for conversion, the holder must pay to Cray an amount equal to the interest (including additional interest, if any) that has accrued and that will be paid on the related interest payment date. The preceding sentence does not apply (1) to the notes that are converted after being called by Cray for redemption or (2) to any overdue interest existing at the time of conversion with respect to the notes converted. Accordingly, under the circumstances described in clause (1), if Cray elects to redeem the notes and a holder of notes chooses to convert those notes on a date that is after a record date but prior to the corresponding interest payment date, the holder will not be required to pay Cray, at the time such holder surrenders those notes for conversion, the amount of interest it will receive on the interest payment date.

Cray s delivery to the holder of the full number of shares of common stock into which the note is convertible (or, at Cray s option, cash or a combination of cash and common stock in lieu thereof), together with any cash payment for such holder s fractional shares, will be deemed to satisfy Cray s obligation to pay the principal amount of the note and to satisfy its obligation to pay accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) through the conversion date. As a result, accrued interest is deemed paid in full rather than cancelled, extinguished or forfeited. Notwithstanding the foregoing, accrued interest (including additional interest, if any) will be payable upon any conversion of notes at the option of the holder made concurrently with or after acceleration of the notes following an event of default under the notes.

Except as described below under Conversion Rate Adjustments, Cray will not make any payment or other adjustment for dividends on any common stock issued upon conversion of the notes.

If a holder converts notes, Cray will pay any documentary, stamp or similar issue or transfer tax due on the issue of shares of common stock upon the conversion, unless the tax is due because the holder requests the shares to be issued or delivered to another person, in which case the holder will be required to pay that tax.

Procedures

To convert interests in a global note, a holder must deliver to DTC the applicable instruction form for conversion pursuant to DTC s conversion program.

To convert a certificated note, a holder must:

complete and manually sign the conversion notice on the back of the note (or a facsimile thereof);

- 25 -

deliver the completed conversion notice and the note to be converted to the specified office of the conversion agent; and

if required by the conversion agent, furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents. In addition, a holder must:

pay all funds required, if any, relating to interest on the note to be converted to which it is not entitled; and

pay all taxes or duties, if any, as described above.

The conversion date will be the date on which all of the foregoing requirements have been satisfied. The notes will be deemed to have been converted immediately prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the conversion date. A holder will not be entitled to any rights as a holder of Cray s common stock, including, among other things, the right to vote and the right to receive dividends and notices of shareholder meetings, until the conversion date.

Cray will settle its obligation upon conversion of the notes as described below under Settlement Upon Conversion.

If a holder has exercised its right to require Cray to purchase its notes as described under Purchase of Notes at a Holder's Option or Purchase of Notes at a Holder's Option Upon a Fundamental Change, such holder's conversion rights with respect to the notes so subject to repurchase will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the business day immediately preceding the repurchase date, unless Cray defaults in the payment of the purchase price. If a holder has submitted any note for repurchase, such note may be converted only if such holder submits a notice of withdrawal and, if the note is a global note, complies with applicable DTC procedures.

To the extent that Cray has a rights plan in effect upon conversion of the notes into common stock, a holder will receive, in addition to the common stock, the rights under the rights plan whether or not the rights have separated from the common stock at the time of applicable conversion, subject to limited exceptions. To the extent that Cray has a rights plan in effect upon conversion of the notes into cash, a holder will not receive any rights under the rights plan with respect to the conversion consideration paid in cash.

Settlement Upon Conversion

Pursuant to the procedures described below, Cray may elect to deliver to holders surrendering notes shares of its common stock, cash or a combination of cash and shares of its common stock.

Cray may notify holders that it intends to satisfy its conversion obligation relating to 100% of the principal amount of the notes in cash (the principal conversion settlement election). This notice, once provided to holders, is irrevocable and will apply with regard to any conversion of the notes even if the notes cease to be convertible but subsequently become convertible again.

- 26 -

Except if Cray makes a principal conversion settlement election, Cray will not be required to notify holders of its method for settling its conversion obligation until notes are surrendered for conversion.

Conversion On or Prior to 31 Trading Days Prior to Maturity. If Cray receives a holder s conversion notice on or prior to the day that is 31 trading days prior to the stated maturity of the notes (the final notice date), the following procedures will apply:

Settlement of Cray s conversion obligation relating to the principal amount of the notes will be according to the principal conversion settlement election, if any, already made.

Cray will notify the holder through the trustee, at any time on the date that is three trading days following receipt of the holder s conversion notice (the settlement notice period), of the method it chooses to settle its obligation upon conversion or, if Cray has made a principal conversion settlement election, the excess conversion obligation. Specifically, if Cray has not made a principal conversion settlement election prior to such time, Cray will indicate the method it chooses to settle the conversion obligation relating to the principal amount of the notes surrendered for conversion, and any remaining conversion obligation shall constitute an excess conversion obligation. In addition, Cray will indicate whether settlement of the excess conversion obligation will be 100% in common stock, 100% in cash or a combination of cash and common stock. If Cray elects to settle the conversion obligation in a combination of cash and common stock, it will specify the percentage of the conversion obligation relating to the notes surrendered for conversion that it will pay in cash. Any portion of Cray s conversion obligation which it has not decided to settle in cash will be settled in shares of its common stock (except that it will pay cash in lieu of issuing any fractional shares). Cray will treat all holders converting on the same trading day in the same manner. Cray will not, however, have any obligation to settle the conversion obligation, except to the extent it has made a principal conversion settlement election, arising on different trading days in the same manner. That is, Cray may choose on one trading day to settle in common stock only and choose on another trading day to settle in cash or a combination of common stock and cash.

If Cray timely elects to pay cash for any portion of the conversion obligation, the holder may retract the conversion notice at any time during the two trading day period beginning on the trading day after the final day of the settlement notice period (the conversion retraction period); no such retraction can be made (and a conversion notice shall be irrevocable) if Cray does not elect to deliver cash in lieu of common stock (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) or if Cray has made a principal conversion settlement election.

Settlement of 100% in common stock of Cray s conversion obligation will occur as soon as practicable, but in any event not more than 5 business days, after Cray notifies the holder that it has chosen this method of settlement.

Settlement of any portion of Cray s conversion obligation, including the principal amount and/or the excess conversion obligation, in cash or in a combination of cash and common stock, if the conversion notice has not been retracted, if applicable, will occur on the third

- 27 -

trading day following the final day of the 20-trading day period beginning on the final trading day following the final day of the conversion retraction period or, if no retraction period is applicable, the final trading day following the settlement notice period (the cash settlement averaging period).

Settlement amounts will be computed as follows:

1. If Cray elects to satisfy the entire conversion obligation, including principal amount and the excess conversion obligation, in shares of common stock (other than with respect to fractional shares), it will deliver to the holder, for each \$1,000 principal amount of notes, a number of shares of common stock equal to the applicable conversion rate.

2. If Cray elects to satisfy the entire conversion obligation, including principal amount and the excess conversion obligation, in cash, it will deliver to the holder, for each \$1,000 principal amount of notes, cash in an amount equal to the product of the applicable conversion rate multiplied by the arithmetic average of the closing sale prices of Cray s common stock during the cash settlement averaging period.

3. If Cray elects to satisfy the conversion obligation, including principal amount and the excess conversion obligation, in a combination of cash and common stock, it will deliver to the holder, for each \$1,000 original principal amount of notes:

(a) a cash amount (the cash amount) (excluding any cash paid for fractional shares) equal to the sum of:

the product of \$1,000 multiplied by the percentage of such principal amount to be satisfied in cash; plus

if greater than zero, the product of 0) the amount of cash that would be paid pursuant to paragraph 2 above minus \$1,000 and (ii) the percentage of the excess conversion obligation to be satisfied in cash; and

(b) a number of shares of common stock equal to the difference between:

the number of shares that would be issued pursuant to paragraph number 1 above; minus

the number of shares equal to the quotient of (i) the cash amount divided by (ii) the arithmetic average of the closing sale prices of Cray s common stock during the cash settlement averaging period. *Conversion During 30 Trading Days Prior to Maturity.* If Cray receives a holder s conversion notice after the final notice date, the following procedures will apply:

Settlement of Cray s conversion obligation relating to the principal amount of the notes will be according to the principal conversion settlement election, if any, already made.

- 28 -

Cray will notify the holder through the trustee of the method it chooses to settle its conversion obligation or, if Cray has made a principal conversion settlement election, the excess of conversion obligation in the same manner as set forth above under Conversion On or Prior to 31 Trading Days Prior to Maturity, except that Cray will settle all of its conversion obligations arising during the 30 trading days prior to maturity in the same manner.

A holder cannot retract such holder s conversion notice regardless of whether Cray elects to pay cash for any portion of the conversion obligation.

Settlement of 100% in common stock of Cray s conversion obligation will occur as soon as practicable after Cray notifies the holder that it has chosen this method of settlement.

Settlement of any portion of Cray s conversion obligation, including the principal amount and/or the excess conversion obligation, in cash or in a combination of cash and common stock will occur on the third trading day following the final day of the cash settlement averaging period described in the next bullet point.

The settlement amount will be computed in the same manner as set forth above under Conversion On or Prior to 31 Trading Days Prior to Maturity, except that the cash settlement averaging period will be the 20-trading day period beginning on the date that is the 23rd trading day prior to the maturity date.

Additional Provisions. If any trading day during a cash settlement averaging period is not an undisrupted trading day, then determination of the price for that day will be delayed until the next undisrupted trading day on which a pricing is not otherwise observed; that is, such day will not count as one of the 20 trading days that constitute the cash settlement averaging period. If this would result in a price being observed later than the eighth trading day after the last of the original 20 trading days in the cash settlement averaging period, then Cray s board of directors will determine all prices for all delayed and undetermined prices on that eighth trading day based on its good faith estimate of the common stock s value on that date.

An undisrupted trading day means a trading day on which Cray s common stock does not experience any of the following during the one-hour period ending at the conclusion of the regular trading day:

any suspension of or limitation imposed on the trading of Cray s common stock on any national or regional securities exchange or association or over-the-counter market;

any event (other than an event listed in the third bullet below) that disrupts or impairs the ability of market participants in general to (i) effect transactions in or obtain market values for Cray s common stock on any relevant national or regional securities exchange or association or over-the-counter market or (ii) effect transactions in or obtain market values for futures or options contracts relating to the common stock on any relevant national or regional securities exchange or association or over-the-counter market; or

-29-

any relevant national or regional securities exchange or association or over-the-counter market on which Cray s common stock trades closes on any exchange trading day prior to its scheduled closing time unless such earlier closing time is announced by the exchange at least one hour prior to the earlier of (i) the actual closing time for the regular trading session on such exchange and (ii) the submission deadline for orders to be entered into the exchange for execution on such trading day,

if, in the case of the first and second bullet point above, Cray s board of directors determines that the effect of such suspension, limitation, disruption or impairment is material.

Conversion Rate Adjustments

General

Cray will adjust the conversion rate if any of the following events occur:

1. Cray issues shares of its common stock as a dividend or distribution to all or substantially all holders of its common stock;

2. Cray subdivides, combines or reclassifies its common stock;

3. Cray distributes, to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, certain rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase, for a period expiring within 60 days, common stock, or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for its common stock, at less than the closing sale price of Cray s common stock on the business day immediately preceding the date of the announcement of such distribution, provided that the conversion rate will be readjusted to the extent that such rights or warrants are not exercised prior to the expiration;

4. Cray distributes, to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, shares of its capital stock or evidences of its indebtedness or assets, including securities, but excluding:

dividends or distributions referred to in 1 above;

rights or warrants referred to in 3 above;

dividends and distributions in connection with a reclassification, change, consolidation, merger, combination, sale or conveyance resulting in a change in the conversion consideration described below; and

cash dividends or distributions referred to in 6 below;

5. Cray distributes, to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, shares of capital stock of one of its subsidiaries, with such adjustment, if any, based on the market value of the subsidiary capital stock so distributed relative to the market value of Cray s common stock, in each case over a measurement period following the distribution;

6. Cray distributes cash to all or substantially all holders of its common stock, including any quarterly cash dividends; or

7. Cray or one of its subsidiaries makes purchases of Cray s common stock pursuant to a tender offer or exchange offer for Cray s common stock to the extent that the per share consideration paid in such offer exceeds the average of the daily closing sale prices of Cray s common stock for the ten trading days prior to the expiration of such offer.

To the extent Cray has a rights plan in effect upon conversion of the notes into common stock, the holder will receive (except to the extent Cray settles its conversion obligations in cash), in addition to the common stock, the rights under the rights plan unless the rights have separated from the common stock prior to the time of conversion, in which case the conversion rate will be adjusted at the time of separation as if Cray made a distribution referred to in 4 above.

In the event of any:

reclassification or change of Cray s common stock;

consolidation, merger or binding share exchange involving Cray; or

sale or conveyance to another person or entity of all or substantially all of Cray s property or assets; in each case in which holders of Cray s common stock would be entitled to receive stock, other securities, other property, assets or cash for their Cray common stock, upon conversion of a note holder s notes, such note holder will be entitled to receive the same type of consideration which such note holder would have been entitled to receive if such note holder had converted its notes into Cray s common stock immediately prior to any of these events.

To the extent permitted by law and applicable Nasdaq rules, Cray may, from time to time, increase the conversion rate for a period of at least 20 days if its board of directors determines that such an increase would be in Cray s best interests. Any such determination by Cray s board of directors will be conclusive. Cray will give holders at least 15 business days notice of any increase in the conversion rate. In addition, Cray may increase the conversion rate if its board of directors deems it advisable to avoid or diminish any income tax to holders of common stock resulting from any distribution of common stock or similar event.

Cray will not be required to make an adjustment in the conversion rate unless the adjustment would require a change of at least one percent in the conversion rate. However, any adjustments that are not required to be made because they would have required an increase or decrease of less than one percent will be carried forward and taken into account in any subsequent adjustment of the conversion rate or in connection with any conversion of the notes following a call for redemption or at maturity, as applicable. Except as described above in this section, Cray will not adjust the conversion rate for any issuance of its common stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for its common stock or rights to purchase its common stock or such convertible, exchangeable or exercisable securities.

A holder may, in some circumstances, including the distribution of cash dividends to stockholders, be deemed to have received a distribution or dividend subject to United States federal income tax as a result of an adjustment or the nonoccurrence of an adjustment to the conversion rate.

See Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations U.S. Holders Constructive Distributions and Non-U.S. Holders Payments on Common Stock and Constructive Dividends.

If a holder converts some or all of its notes into common stock during the occurrence of a registration default under the registration rights agreement, the holder will not be entitled to receive additional interest on such common stock, but will receive, with respect to the portion of the conversion obligation that Cray settles in common stock, 103% of the number of shares of Cray s common stock that the holder would have received upon conversion at that time if no such registration default had then existed. See Registration Rights below.

Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes

General

If and only to the extent a holder elects to convert its notes in connection with a transaction described in clause (i) or (iii) of the definition of fundamental change as described below under Purchase of Notes at a Holder's Option Upon a Fundamental Change (or in connection with a transaction that would have been a fundamental change under such clause (i) or (iii) but for the application of the 105% trading price exception) that occurs on or prior to December 1, 2009 pursuant to which 10% or more of the consideration for Cray's common stock (other than cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made in respect of dissenters appraisal rights) in such transaction consists of cash or securities (or other property) that are not traded or scheduled to be traded immediately following such transaction on a U.S. national securities exchange, the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market, Cray will increase the conversion rate for the notes surrendered for conversion by a number of additional shares (the additional shares) as described below.

The number of additional shares will he determined by reference to the table below, based on the date on which such transaction becomes effective (the effective date) and the price (the stock price) paid per share for Cray s common stock in such transaction. If holders of Cray s common stock receive only cash in such transaction, the stock price shall be the cash amount paid per share. Otherwise, the stock price shall be the average of the closing sale prices of Cray s common stock on the five trading days prior to but not including the effective date of such fundamental change transaction.

The stock prices set forth in the first row of the table below (i.e., the column headers) will be adjusted as of any date on which the conversion rate of the notes is adjusted, as described above under Conversion Rate Adjustments General. The adjusted stock prices will equal the product of the stock prices applicable immediately prior to such adjustment multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the conversion rate immediately prior to the adjustment giving rise to the stock price adjustment and the denominator of which is the conversion rate as so adjusted. The number of additional shares will he adjusted in the manner as the conversion rate as set forth under

Conversion Rate Adjustments General.

The following table sets forth the hypothetical stock price and number of additional shares to be issuable per \$1,000 principal amount of notes:

| nte | \$ 3.51 | \$ 4.00 | \$ 4.50 | \$ 5.00 | \$ 5.50 | \$ 6.00 | \$ 6.50 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 7.50 | \$ 8.00 | \$ 8.50 | \$ 9.00 | \$ 9.50 | \$ 10.0 |
|-----|----------------|----------------------|---------------------|----------------------|-------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|--------------------|-------------------|----------------------|----------------------|------------|---------|
| | 77.700 | 62.261 | 50.752 | 42.113 | 35.465 | 30.241 | 26.061 | 22.665 | 19.868 | 17.537 | 15.572 | 13.902 | 12.468 | 11.22 |
| | 77.700 | 62.660 | 50.296 | 41.140 | 34.195 | 28.820 | 24.585 | 21.198 | 18.451 | 16.196 | 14.324 | 12.755 | 11.426 | 10.29 |
| | 77.700 | 61.882 | 48.355 | 38.548 | 31.261 | 25.753 | 21.527 | 18.242 | 15.655 | 13.595 | 11.936 | 10.585 | 9.475 | 8.5 |
| | 77.700 | 60.072 | 45.005 | 34.174 | 26.089 | 19.897 | 15.229 | 11.717 | 9.128 | 7.709 | 7.075 | 6.663 | 6.310 | 5.99 |
| | 77.700 | 55.575 | 39.126 | 27.774 | 19.804 | 14.114 | 9.975 | 6.951 | 4.879 | 3.931 | 3.536 | 3.329 | 3.153 | 2.99 |
| | 0.000 The s | 0.000 stock price | 0.000 es and add | 0.000 litional sh | 0.000 are amou | 0.000 nts set for | 0.000 th above a | 0.000 are based | 0.000 upon a co | 0.000 mmon sto | 0.000 ock price o | 0.000 of \$3.51 o | 0.000 n | 0.00 |

November 30, 2004 and an initial conversion price of \$4.83.

The exact stock prices and effective dates may not be set forth in the table above, in which case:

If the stock price is between two stock price amounts in the table or the effective date is between two effective dates in the table, the number of additional shares will be determined by a straight-line interpolation between the number of additional shares set forth for the higher and lower stock price amounts and the two dates, as applicable, based on a 365-day year.

If the stock price is in excess of \$10.50 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be issuable upon conversion.

If the stock price is less than \$3.51 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be issuable upon conversion.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will the total number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion exceed 284.9003 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustment in the same manner as the conversion rate as set forth under Conversion Rate Adjustments General.

Cray s obligation to satisfy the additional shares requirement could be considered a penalty, in which case the enforceability thereof would be subject to general principles of reasonableness of economic remedies.

Conversion After a Public Acquirer Change of Control. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a public acquirer change of control (as defined below), Cray may, in lieu of issuing additional shares as described above, elect to adjust the conversion rate and the related conversion obligation such that from and after the effective time of such public acquirer change of control, holders of notes will be entitled to convert their notes (subject to satisfaction of the conditions to conversion described under Conversion Rights General above) into a number of shares of public acquirer common stock (as defined below) by multiplying the conversion rate in effect immediately before effective time of the public acquirer change of control by a fraction:

the numerator of which will be (i) in the case of a share exchange, consolidation, merger or binding share exchange, pursuant to which Cray s common stack is converted into cash. securities or other property, the value of all cash, securities and other property (as determined by Cray s board of directors) paid or payable per share of common stock or (ii) in the case of any other public acquirer change of control, the average of the closing sale price of Cray s common stock for the five consecutive trading days prior to but excluding the effective date of such public acquirer change of control; and

the denominator of which will be the average of the closing sale prices of the public acquirer common stock for the five consecutive trading days commencing on the trading day next succeeding the effective date of such public acquirer change of control.

A public acquirer change of control means any event constituting a fundamental change (or that would otherwise constitute a fundamental change but for the application of the 105% trading price exception) that would otherwise obligate Cray to increase the conversion rate as described above under Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes and the acquirer (or any entity that is a directly or indirectly wholly-owned subsidiary of the acquirer) has a class of common stock traded on a national securities exchange or quoted on the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market or which will be so traded or quoted when issued or exchanged in connection with such fundamental change or other event (the public acquirer common stock).

Upon a public acquirer change of control, if Cray so elects, holders may convert their notes (subject to satisfaction of the conditions to conversion described under Conversion Rights General above) at the adjusted conversion rate described in the second preceding paragraph but will not be entitled to the increased conversion rate described under

Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes General. Cray is required to notify holders of Cray s election in the notice to holders of such transaction. As described under Conversion Rights Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions, holders may convert their notes upon a public acquirer change of control during the period specified therein. In addition, a holder can also, subject to certain conditions, require Cray to repurchase all or a portion of its notes as described under Purchase of Notes at a Holders Option Upon a Fundamental Change.

Redemption by Cray

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

Cray may redeem the notes in whole or in part, at any time on or after December 1, 2007 and prior to December 1, 2009, upon at least 30 and not more than 60 days notice by mail to the holders of the notes, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) to, but not including the redemption date plus the make whole premium described below, if the closing sale price of Cray s common stock exceeds 150% of the conversion price for at least 20 trading days in any consecutive 30-trading day period ending on the trading day prior to the date of mailing of the notice of redemption. If Cray redeems notes under these circumstances, Cray will make a make whole premium on the redeemed notes equal to \$150 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, minus the amount of any interest actually paid or accrued and unpaid on the notes prior to the redemption date. Cray must pay this make whole premium on all notes called for redemption prior to December 1, 2009, including notes converted after the date Cray mailed the notice. Cray will pay the make whole premium in cash.

-34-

Cray may redeem the notes in whole or in part, at any time on or after December 1, 2009, upon at least 30 and not more than 60 days notice by mail to the holder of the notes, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) to, but not including, the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Cray will be permitted to redeem notes in whole or in part only if the shelf registration statement covering resales of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes is effective and available for use and is expected to remain effective and available for use during the 30 days following the redemption date, unless registration is no longer required.

Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option

Holders have the right to require Cray to purchase all or a portion of their notes for cash on December 1 of 2009, 2014 and 2019 (each, a purchase date). Any note purchased by Cray on a purchase date will be paid for in cash. Cray will be required to purchase any outstanding notes for which a holder delivers a written purchase notice to the paying agent. This notice must be delivered during the period beginning at any time from the opening of business on the date that is 22 business days prior to the relevant purchase date until the close of business on the date that is two business days prior to the purchase notice is given and withdrawn prior to the relevant purchase date, Cray will not be obligated to purchase the related notes. Also, as described in the Risk Factors section of this prospectus under the caption We may not have the funds necessary to purchase the notes upon a fundamental change or other purchase date and our ability to purchase the notes in such events may be limited, Cray may not have funds sufficient to purchase notes when it is required to do so.

The purchase price payable will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be purchased plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) to, but not including, the purchase date.

On or before the 22nd business day prior to each purchase date, Cray will provide to the trustee, the paying agent and to all holders of the notes at their addresses shown in the register of the registrar, and to beneficial owners as required by applicable law, a notice stating, among other things:

the purchase price;

the name and address of the paying agent and the conversion agent; and

the procedures that holders must follow to require Cray to purchase their notes. Simultaneously with providing such notice, Cray will publish a notice containing this information in a newspaper of general circulation in the City of New York or through such other public medium as it may use at that time, publish such information on its corporate website and notify the trustee.

A notice electing to require Cray to purchase a holder s notes must state:

the relevant purchase date;

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

Table of Contents

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the notes;

the portion of the principal amount of notes to be purchased, in integral multiples of \$1,000; and

that the notes are to be purchased by Cray pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes and the indenture. If the notes are not in certificated form, a holder s notice must comply with applicable DTC procedures.

No notes may be purchased at the option of holders if there has occurred and is continuing an event of default other than an event of default that is cured by the payment of the purchase price of the notes.

A holder may withdraw any purchase notice in whole or in part by a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day prior to the purchase date. The notice of withdrawal must state:

the principal amount of the withdrawn notes;

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the withdrawn notes; and

the principal amount, if any, which remains subject to the purchase notice. If the notes are not in certificated form, a holders notice must comply with applicable DTC procedures.

A holder must either effect book-entry transfer or deliver the notes, together with necessary endorsements, to the office of the paying agent after delivery of the purchase notice to receive payment of the purchase price. A holder will receive payment promptly following the later of the purchase date or the time of book-entry transfer or the delivery of the notes. If the paying agent holds money sufficient to pay the purchase price of the notes on the business day following the purchase date, then:

the notes will cease to be outstanding and interest (including additional interest, if any) will cease to accrue (whether or not book-entry transfer of the notes is made or whether or not the note is delivered to the paying agent); and

all other rights of the holder will terminate (other than the right to receive the purchase price upon delivery or transfer of the notes).

Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change

In the event of a fundamental change, a holder will have the right to require Cray to purchase for cash all or any part of such holder s notes at a purchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be purchased plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) to, but not including, the fundamental change purchase date. Notes submitted for purchase must be \$1,000 principal amount or an integral multiple thereof.

-36-

On or before the 10th business day after the occurrence of a fundamental change, Cray will provide to all holders of notes and the trustee and paying agent a notice of the occurrence of the fundamental change and of the resulting purchase right. Such notice shall state:

the events constituting the fundamental change;

the date of the fundamental change;

the last date on which a holder may exercise the repurchase right;

the repurchase price;

the repurchase date;

the name and address of the paying agent and the conversion agent;

the conversion rate and any adjustment to the conversion rate that will result from the fundamental change;

that notes with respect to which a repurchase notice is given by the holder may be converted, if otherwise convertible, only if the repurchase notice has been withdrawn in accordance with the provisions of the indenture; and

the procedures that a holder must follow to exercise the repurchase rights.

Simultaneously with providing such notice, Cray will publish a notice containing this information in a press release through Dow Jones & Co., Inc., Business Wire or Bloomberg Business News Company or, if such organization is not in existence at the time of issuance of such press release, such other news or press organization as is reasonably calculated to broadly disseminate the relevant information to the public and make this information available on Cray s website or through another public medium as Cray may use at that time.

To exercise the purchase right, a holder must deliver, on or before the 20th business day after the date of Cray s notice of a fundamental change (subject to extension to comply with applicable law), the notes to be purchased, duly endorsed for transfer, together with a written purchase notice and the form entitled Form of Fundamental Change Purchase Notice on the reverse side of the notes duly completed, to the paying agent. The purchase notice must state:

the relevant purchase date;

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the notes;

the portion of the principal amount of notes to be purchased, in integral multiples of \$1,000; and

that the notes are to be purchased by Cray pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes and the indenture.

-37-

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

Table of Contents

If the notes are not in certificated form, a holder s purchase notice must comply with applicable DTC procedures.

A holder may withdraw any purchase notice (in whole or in part) by a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day prior to the fundamental change purchase date. The notice of withdrawal shall state:

the principal amount of the withdrawn notes;

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the withdrawn notes; and

the principal amount, if any, which remains subject to the purchase notice. If the notes are not in certificated form, a holder s notice of withdrawal must comply with applicable DTC procedures.

Cray will be required to purchase the notes no later than 35 business days after the date of its notice of the occurrence of the relevant fundamental change, subject to extension to comply with applicable law and, in some circumstances, as required by certain holders of Cray s senior debt. A holder will receive payment of the fundamental change purchase price promptly following the later of the fundamental change purchase date or the time of book-entry transfer or delivery of the notes. If the paying agent holds cash sufficient to pay the fundamental change purchase price of the notes on the business day following the fundamental change purchase date, then:

the notes will cease to be outstanding and interest (including additional interest, if any) will cease to accrue (whether or not book-entry transfer of the notes is made or whether or not the note is delivered to the paying agent); and

all other rights of the holder will terminate (other than the right to receive the fundamental change purchase price upon delivery or transfer of the notes).

A fundamental change will be deemed to have occurred if any of the following occurs:

i. any person or group (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) is or becomes the beneficial owner (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 of the Exchange Act, except that a person shall be deemed to have beneficial ownership of all shares that such person has the right to acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time), directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of Cray s total outstanding voting stock;

ii. during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted Cray s board of directors (together with any new directors whose election to such board or whose nomination for election by Cray s shareholders was approved by a vote of at least 66?% of the directors then still in office who were either directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to constitute a majority of such board of directors then in office;

iii. Cray consolidates with or merges with or into any person or conveys, transfers, sells or otherwise disposes of or leases all or substantially all of its assets to any person, or any

corporation consolidates with or merges into or with Cray, in any such event pursuant to a transaction in which Cray s outstanding voting stock is changed into or exchanged for cash, securities or other property, other than any such transaction where Cray s outstanding voting stock is not changed or exchanged at all (except to the extent necessary to reflect a change in Cray s jurisdiction of incorporation), or where (A) Cray s outstanding voting stock is changed into or exchanged for cash, securities and other property (other than equity interests of the surviving corporation) and (B) Cray s shareholders immediately before such transaction own, directly or indirectly, immediately following such transaction, more than 50% of the total outstanding voting stock of the surviving corporation;

iv. Cray is liquidated or dissolved or adopts a plan of liquidation or dissolution other than in a transaction which complies with the provisions described under Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets ; or

v. Cray s common stock ceases to be traded on a U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market or traded on an automated over-the-counter trading market in the United States.

However, notwithstanding the foregoing, a fundamental change will not be deemed to have occurred if either:

1. the closing sales price of Cray s common stock for each of at least five trading days within:

the period of ten consecutive trading days immediately after the later of the fundamental change or the public announcement of the fundamental change, in the case of a fundamental change described in 1 above; or

the period of ten consecutive trading days immediately preceding the fundamental change, in the case of a fundamental change described in 2, 3 or 4 above;

is at least equal to 105% of the quotient of the principal amount of a note divided by the conversion rate in effect on each of those five trading days (the 105% trading price exception); or

2. in the case of a merger or consolidation described in 3 above, at least 90% of the consideration, excluding cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments pursuant to dissenters appraisal rights, in the merger or consolidation constituting the fundamental change consists of common stock traded on a U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on the Nasdaq National Market or the Nasdaq SmallCap Market (or which will be so traded or quoted when issued or exchanged in connection with such fundamental change) and as a result of such transaction or transactions the notes become convertible solely into such common stock, excluding cash payments for fractional shares.

For purposes of the foregoing, voting stock means stock of the class or classes pursuant to which the holders thereof have the general voting power under ordinary circumstances to elect at least a majority of the board of directors, managers or trustees of a corporation (irrespective of whether or not at the time stock of any other class or classes shall have or might have voting power by reason of the happening of any contingency).

-39-

The definition of fundamental change includes a phrase relating to the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of all or substantially all of Cray s assets. There is no precise, established definition of the phrase substantially all under the laws of the State of New York, which governs the indenture and the notes, or under the laws of the State of Washington, Cray s state of incorporation. Accordingly, a holder s ability to require Cray to repurchase its notes as a result of a conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of less than all of Cray s assets may be uncertain.

Pursuant to the indenture, in connection with a fundamental change purchase, Cray will comply with all U.S. federal and state securities laws in connection with any offer by Cray to purchase the notes upon a fundamental change.

This fundamental change purchase feature may make more difficult or discourage a takeover of Cray and the removal of incumbent management. However, Cray is not aware of any specific effort to accumulate shares of its capital stock with the intent to obtain control of Cray by means of a merger, tender offer, solicitation or otherwise. In addition, the fundamental change purchase feature is not part of a plan by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions. Instead, the fundamental change purchase feature is a result of negotiations between Cray and the initial purchaser.

Cray could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including recapitalizations, that would not constitute a fundamental change but would increase the amount of debt outstanding or otherwise adversely affect a holder of notes. Neither Cray nor its subsidiaries are prohibited under the indenture from incurring additional debt, including secured debt. The incurrence of significant amounts of additional debt could adversely affect Cray s ability to service its debt, including the notes, and to satisfy its obligation to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change. See Risk Factors There are no covenants in the indenture for the notes restricting our ability or the ability of our subsidiaries to incur future indebtedness or restricting the terms of any such indebtedness.

Cray s ability to repurchase notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change is subject to important limitations. If a fundamental change were to occur, Cray may not have sufficient funds, or be able to arrange financing, to pay the fundamental change purchase price for the notes tendered by holders. In addition, Cray may in the future incur debt that has similar fundamental change provisions that permit holders of such debt to accelerate or require Cray to purchase such debt upon the occurrence of events similar to a fundamental change. Any failure by Cray to repurchase the notes when required following a fundamental change would result in an event of default under the indenture. Any such default may, in turn, cause a default under Cray s other debt. In addition, Cray s ability to repurchase notes for cash may be limited by restrictions on its ability to obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends from its subsidiaries and/or other provisions in agreements governing its other debt (including Cray s existing and any future credit facility) and that of its subsidiaries.

Cray will not be required to make an offer to purchase the notes upon a fundamental change if a third party (1) makes an offer to purchase the notes in the manner, at the times and otherwise in compliance with the requirements applicable to an offer made by Cray to purchase notes upon a fundamental change and (2) purchases all of the notes validly delivered and not withdrawn under such offer to purchase notes.

Consolidation, Merger and Sales of Assets

The indenture provides that Cray may not consolidate with or merge into any other person or convey, transfer, sell, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its properties and assets to another person unless, among other things:

the resulting, surviving or transferee person is organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;

such person assumes all of Cray s obligations under the notes and the indenture under a supplemental indenture in a form reasonably satisfactory to the trustee;

no default exists under the indenture and is continuing immediately before and after giving effect to such transaction; and

if a supplemental indenture is to be executed in connection with such consolidation, merger or disposition, Cray has delivered to the trustee an officers certificate and an opinion of counsel with respect thereto as provided for in the indenture.

Upon any such consolidation, merger or disposition in accordance with the foregoing, the successor corporation formed by such consolidation or share exchange or into which Cray is merged or which such person formed by such consolidation or share exchange or to which such conveyance, sale, lease, transfer or other disposition is made will succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise Cray s rights and powers under, the indenture with the same effect as if such successor had been named as Cray in the indenture, and thereafter (except in the case of a lease) the predecessor corporation will be relieved of all further obligations and covenants under the indenture, the notes and the registration rights agreement.

This covenant includes a phrase relating to the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of all or substantially all of Cray s assets. There is no precise, established definition of the phrase substantially all under the laws of the State of New York, which governs the indenture and the notes, or under the laws of the State of Washington, Cray s state of incorporation. Accordingly, the effectiveness of this covenant in the event of a conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of less than all of Cray s assets may be uncertain.

An assumption by any person of Cray s obligations under the notes and the indenture might be deemed for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of the notes for new notes by the holders thereof, resulting in recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly other adverse tax consequences to the holders. Holders of notes should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of such an assumption.

Events of Default

Each of the following constitutes an event of default under the indenture:

the failure by Cray to pay the principal of, or premium on, any note when due and payable;

the failure by Cray to pay any accrued unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) on the notes when due and payable, and if such default continues for a period of 30 days;

the failure by Cray to convert notes into shares of common stock (or, at the election of Cray, cash or a combination of cash and common stock) upon exercise of a holder s conversion right in accordance with the provisions of the indenture;

the failure by Cray to redeem notes after it has exercised its redemption option;

the failure by Cray to provide notice in the event of a fundamental change when required by the indenture;

the failure by Cray to purchase all or any part of the notes as described above in Purchase of Notes at a Holders Option or Purchase of Notes at a Holder s Option Upon a Fundamental Change ;

the failure by Cray to perform or observe any other term, covenant or agreement contained in the notes or the indenture for a period of 60 calendar days after written notice of such failure has been given (1) to Cray by the trustee or (2) to Cray and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding;

the default by Cray or any of its subsidiaries under any credit agreement, mortgage, indenture or instrument under which there may be issued or by which there may be secured or evidenced any indebtedness of Cray or any of its subsidiaries for money borrowed whether such indebtedness now exists, or is created after the date of the indenture, which default:

involves the failure to pay the principal of or any premium or interest on indebtedness when such indebtedness becomes due and payable at the stated maturity thereof, and such default continues after any applicable grace period; or

results in the acceleration of such indebtedness prior to its stated maturity; and in each case, the principal amount of any such indebtedness, together with the principal amount of any other such indebtedness so unpaid at its stated maturity or the stated maturity of which has been so accelerated, aggregates \$1.0 million or more;

there is a failure by Cray or any of its subsidiaries to pay final judgments not covered by insurance aggregating in excess of \$2.5 million, which judgments are not paid, discharged or stayed for a period of 60 calendar days; and

certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation or similar reorganization with respect to Cray or any significant subsidiary of Cray.



Pursuant to the indenture, the trustee shall, within 90 calendar days of the occurrence of a default known to the trustee (or within 15 calendar days after it is known to the trustee, if later), give to the registered holders of notes notice of all uncured defaults known to it, but the trustee shall be protected in withholding such notice if it, in good faith, determines that the withholding of such notice is in the best interest of such registered holders, except in the case of a default under the first, second, fourth or sixth bullets above.

If certain events of default specified in the last bullet point above shall occur with respect to Cray and be continuing, then automatically the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) through such date shall become immediately due and payable. If any other event of default shall occur and be continuing (the default not having been cured or waived as provided under Modification and Waiver below), the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of notes then outstanding may declare the notes due and payable at the principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any), and thereupon the trustee may, at its discretion, proceed to protect and enforce the rights of the holders of notes by appropriate judicial proceedings. Such declaration accelerating the notes and the amounts due thereunder may he rescinded or annulled with the written consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes provided in the indenture.

The indenture contains a provision entitling the trustee, subject to the duty of the trustee during a default to act with the required standard of care, to be indemnified by the holders of notes before proceeding to exercise any right or power under the indenture at the request of such holders. The indenture provides that the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding, through their written consent, may direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the trustee.

Except with respect to a default in the payment of the principal of, or any accrued and unpaid interest (including additional interest, if any) on, any note, redemption price, purchase price or fundamental change purchase price of any note, or in respect of a failure to convert any note into common stock (or cash or a combination of cash and common stock) as required, or in respect of a covenant or provision which under the indenture cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each note outstanding, the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding may on behalf of the holders of all notes waive any past default under the indenture and rescind any acceleration with respect to the notes and its consequences if (1) rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction and (2) all existing events of default, other than nonpayment of the principal of and interest (including additional interest, if any) on the notes that have become due solely by such declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived.

Cray will be required to furnish annually to the trustee a statement as to the fulfillment of its obligations under the indenture and as to any default in the performance of such obligations.

Modification and Waiver

Changes Requiring Approval of Each Affected Holder

The indenture (including the terms and conditions of the notes) cannot be modified or amended without the written consent or the affirmative vote of the holder of each note affected by such change (in addition to the written consent or the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes at the time outstanding) to:

change the maturity of any note or the payment date of any installment of interest (including additional interest, if any) payable on any notes;

reduce the principal amount, redemption price or purchase price of, or interest (including additional interest, if any) on, any note;

change the currency of payment of principal, redemption price or purchase price of, or interest (including additional interest, if any) on, any note;

impair or adversely affect the manner of calculation or rate of accrual of interest (including additional interest, if any) on any note;

impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to, or conversion of, any note;

modify Cray s obligation to maintain a paying agent in New York City;

impair or adversely affect the conversion rights or purchase rights of any holders of notes;

modify the redemption provisions of the indenture in a manner adverse to the holders of notes;

modify the subordination provisions in a manner adverse to the holders of notes;

reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding necessary to modify or amend the indenture; or

reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding necessary to waive past defaults. *Changes Requiring Majority Approval*

The indenture (including the terms and conditions of the notes) may be modified or amended, subject to the provisions described above, with the written consent of the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of notes at the time outstanding.

Changes Requiring No Approval

The indenture (including the terms and conditions of the notes) maybe modified or amended by Cray and the trustee, without the consent of the holder of any note, to, among other things:

add to Cray s covenants for the benefit of the holders of notes;

surrender any right or power conferred upon Cray;

provide for conversion rights of holders of notes if any reclassification or change of Cray s common stock or any consolidation, merger or sale of all or substantially all of Cray s assets occurs;

provide for the assumption of Cray s obligations to the holders of notes in the case of a merger, consolidation, conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition;

increase the conversion rate, provided that the increase will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes;

require Cray to settle its conversion obligation in cash with respect to the principal amount of notes surrendered for conversion if a principal conversion settlement election has been made;

comply with the requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended;

make any changes or modifications necessary in connection with the registration of the notes under the Securities Act as contemplated in the registration rights agreement; provided that such change or modification does not, in the good faith opinion of Cray s board of directors, adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes in any material respect;

evidence and provide the acceptance of the appointment of a successor trustee under the indenture;

add guarantees with respect to the notes or secure the notes;

cure any ambiguity or correct or supplement any inconsistent or otherwise defective provision contained in the indenture or make any other provision with respect to matters or questions arising under the indenture that Cray may deem necessary or desirable and that shall not be inconsistent with provisions of the indenture; provided that such modification or amendment does not, in the good faith opinion of Cray s board of directors, adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes in any material respect;

evidence the succession of another person to Cray upon the notes, and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of Cray under the indenture and in the notes, in each case in compliance with the provisions of the indenture; or

add or modify any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under the indenture that Cray and the trustee may deem necessary or desirable and that will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes.

Waiver

The holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding may waive compliance with certain provisions of the indenture relating to the notes, unless (1) Cray fails to pay principal of or interest (including additional interest, if any) on any note when due, (2) Cray fails to convert any note into common stock (or, at Cray s election, cash or a combination of cash and common stock) as required by the indenture or (3) Cray fails to comply with any of the provisions of the indenture that would require the consent of the holder of each outstanding note to modify or amend.

Any notes held by Cray or by any person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with Cray shall be disregarded (from both the numerator and denominator) for purposes of determining whether the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes have consented to a modification, amendment or waiver of the terms of the indenture.

Registration Rights

Cray entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchaser of the notes for the benefit of the holders of notes. Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, Cray has filed the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part with the SEC and will, at its expense, use its reasonable best efforts to keep each such shelf registration statement effective until the earliest of:

two years after the last date of original issuance of any of the notes;

the date on which the holders of the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes that are not affiliates of Cray are able to sell all such securities immediately without restriction in accordance with the provisions of Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act;

the date on which all of the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes of those holders have been registered under the shelf registration statement and disposed of in accordance with such shelf registration statement; and

the date on which all of the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes have ceased to be outstanding (whether as a result of repurchase and cancellation, conversion or otherwise).

This prospectus is usable only in connection with sales by persons listed in the Selling Securityholders section of this prospectus or any effective prospectus supplement. Upon Cray s receipt of a completed and signed election and questionnaire from a holder, Cray will prepare and file (a) a prospectus supplement as soon as practicable or (b) if required, a post-effective amendment to the shelf registration statement or an additional shelf registration statement as soon as reasonably practicable after the end of each fiscal quarter. Accordingly, a holder of securities to which this prospectus relates that

submits a completed and signed election and questionnaire after the initial deadline may experience delay in being named as a selling securityholder in the registration statement and being able to deliver a prospectus in connection with the resale of the securities offered hereby.

Cray cannot assure you that it will be able to maintain an effective and current registration statement as required. The absence of such a registration statement may limit a securityholder s ability to sell notes and/or the common stock issuable upon conversion of such notes or adversely affect the price at which such securities can be sold.

Cray will:

provide to each holder for whom a shelf registration statement was filed copies of the prospectus that is a part of such shelf registration statement;

notify each such holder when a shelf registration statement has become effective;

notify each such holder of the commencement of any suspension period; and

take certain other actions as are required to permit unrestricted resales of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

Each holder who sells securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement generally will be:

required to be named as a selling securityholder in the related prospectus;

required to deliver a prospectus to its purchaser;

subject to certain of the civil liability provisions under the Securities Act in connection with such holders sales; and

bound by the provisions of the registration rights agreement that are applicable to such holder (including certain indemnification rights and obligations).

Cray may suspend the holders use of the prospectus for a period not to exceed 45 calendar days in any 90 calendar day period, and not to exceed an aggregate of 120 calendar days in any 12-month period, if:

the prospectus would, in the judgment of Cray s board of directors, contain a material misstatement or omission as a result of an event that has occurred and is continuing; and

Cray s board of directors determines in good faith that the disclosure of this material non-public information would have a material adverse effect on Cray and its subsidiaries taken as a whole.

However, if the disclosure relates to a previously undisclosed proposed or pending material business transaction, the disclosure of which would impede Cray s ability to consummate such transaction, Cray may extend the suspension period from 45 calendar days to 60 calendar days. Cray

need not specify the nature of the event giving rise to a suspension in any notice to holders of notes of the existence of such a suspension.

Upon the resale of notes or common stock issued upon conversion of the notes, each selling securityholder will be required to deliver a notice of such sale to the trustee and Cray. The notice will, among other things:

identify the sale as a transfer pursuant to the shelf registration statement;

certify that the prospectus delivery requirements, if any, of the Securities Act have been complied with; and

certify that the selling securityholder and the aggregate principal amount of the notes and/or number of shares of Cray s common stock owned by such holder are identified in the related prospectus in accordance with the applicable rules and regulations under the Securities Act.

If:

the shelf registration statement is not filed with the SEC on or prior to 90 calendar days after the first date of original issuance of the notes;

the shelf registration statement has not been declared effective by the SEC on or prior to 210 calendar days after the first date of original issuance of the notes;

the shelf registration statement is filed and declared effective but thereafter ceases to be effective or usable in connection with resales of notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes and Cray does not file within five business days a post-effective amendment, prospectus supplement or report pursuant to the Exchange Act;

if applicable, Cray does not terminate the suspension period by the 45th or 60th calendar day, as the case may be, or a suspension period exceeds an aggregate of 120 calendar days in any 12-month period; or

subsequent to the effectiveness of the initial registration statement, Cray shall fail to comply with its obligation to name in the prospectus, as a selling securityholder, a holder of notes and/or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes that has returned a completed and signed election and questionnaire,

each such event referred to in the bullet points above being referred to as a registration default, then additional interest will accrue on the notes adversely affected by such registration default from and including the calendar day following the registration default to but excluding the earlier of (1) the calendar day on which all registration defaults have been cured and (2) the date that the shelf registration statement is no longer required to be kept effective. Additional interest will be paid in cash semi-annually in arrears, with the first semi-annual payment due on the first interest payment date following the date on which such additional interest begins to accrue, and will accrue on the notes at a rate per year equal to 0.25% for the first 90-calendar day period, and 0.50% thereafter, of the principal amount of the

-48-

notes. If a holder converts some or all of its notes into common stock during the occurrence of a registration default, the holder will not be entitled to receive additional interest on such common stock, but will receive, with respect to the portion of the conversion obligation that Cray settles in common stock, 103% of the number of shares of Cray s common stock that such holder would have received upon conversion at that time if no such registration default had then existed. Cray will have no other liability for monetary damages with respect to any of its registration obligations.

Form, Denomination and Registration

Denomination and Registration

The notes will be issued in fully registered form, without coupons, in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and integral multiples thereof.

Global Notes

The notes are evidenced by one or more global notes deposited with the trustee, as custodian for DTC, and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as DTC s nominee.

Record ownership of the global notes may be transferred, in whole or in part, only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee, except as set forth below. A holder may hold its interests in the global notes directly through DTC if such holder is a participant in DTC, or indirectly through organizations which are direct DTC participants if such holder is not a participant in DTC. Transfers between direct DTC participants will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC s rules and will be settled in same-day funds. Holders may also beneficially own interests in the global notes held by DTC through certain banks, brokers, dealers, trust companies and other parties that dear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a direct DTC participant, either directly or indirectly.

So long as Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC, is the registered owner of the global notes, Cede & Co. will be considered the sole holder of the global notes for all purposes. Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in the global notes:

will not be entitled to have certificates registered in their names;

will not receive, or be entitled to receive, physical delivery of certificates in definitive form; and

will not be considered holders of the global notes.

The laws of some states require that certain persons take physical delivery of securities in definitive form. Consequently, the ability of an owner of a beneficial interest in a global security to transfer the beneficial interest in the global security to such persons may be limited.

Cray will wire, through the facilities of the trustee, payments of principal and accrued interest (including additional interest, if any) on the global notes to Cede & Co., the nominee of DTC, as the registered owner of the global notes. None of Cray, the trustee or any paying agent will have any

responsibility or be liable for paying amounts due on the global notes to owners of beneficial interests in the global notes.

It is DTC s current practice, upon receipt of any payment of principal and accrued interest (including additional interest, if any) on the global notes, to credit participants accounts on the payment date in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the notes represented by the global notes, as shown on the records of DTC, unless DTC believes that it will not receive payment on the payment date. Payments by DTC participants to owners of beneficial interests in notes represented by the global notes held through DTC participants will be the responsibility of DTC participants, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in street name.

If a holder would like to convert its notes pursuant to the terms of the notes, the holder should contact its broker or other direct or indirect DTC participant to obtain information on procedures, including proper forms and cut-off times, for submitting those requests.

Because DTC can only act on behalf of DTC participants, who in turn act on behalf of indirect DTC participants and other banks, a holder s ability to pledge its interest in the notes represented by global notes to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate.

DTC has advised Cray that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of notes, including, without limitation, the presentation of notes for conversion, only at the direction of one or more direct DTC participants to whose account with DTC interests in the global notes are credited and only for the principal amount of the notes for which directions have been given.

DTC has advised Cray that DTC is:

a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York;

a member of the Federal Reserve System;

a clearing corporation within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code; and

a clearing agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for DTC participants and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between DTC participants through electronic book-entry changes to the accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. DTC participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations and may include certain other organizations, such as the initial purchaser of the notes. Certain DTC participants or their representatives, together with other entities, own DTC. Indirect access to the DTC system is available to others, such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies, that clear through, or maintain a custodial relationship with, a participant, either directly or indirectly.

Although DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in the global notes among DTC participants, it is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. If (a) DTC is at any time

unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or if at any time ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and a successor depositary is not appointed by Cray within 90 days or (b) an event of default under the indenture occurs and is continuing and the registrar has received a request from DTC that the notes be issued in definitive registered form, Cray will cause the notes to be issued in definitive registered form in exchange for the global notes. None of Cray, the trustee or any of their respective agents will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC or direct or indirect DTC participants of their obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations, including maintaining, supervising or reviewing the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in global notes.

According to DTC, the foregoing information with respect to DTC has been provided to its participants and other members of the financial community for information purposes only and is not intended to serve as a representation, warranty or contract modification of any kind.

Transfer and Exchange

A holder may transfer or exchange the notes only in accordance with the provisions of the indenture. No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of notes, but Cray may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax, assessment or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith. Cray is not required to transfer or exchange any note in respect of which a fundamental change purchase notice has been given and not withdrawn by the holder thereof.

Satisfaction and Discharge

Cray may satisfy and discharge its obligations under the indenture by delivering to the trustee for cancellation all outstanding notes or by depositing with the trustee after the notes have become due and payable or shall become due and payable at their stated maturity within one year whether on a purchase date or upon conversion or are to be called for redemption within one year cash or common stock (as applicable under the provisions of the indenture) sufficient to pay all of the outstanding notes and paying all other sums payable under the indenture. Such discharge is subject to certain other terms, conditions and deliveries contained in the indenture.

Governing Law

The indenture and the notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Trustee, Transfer Agent and Registrar

The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as trustee, has been appointed by Cray as paying agent, conversion agent, registrar and custodian with regard to the notes. The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. or its affiliates may from time to time in the future provide banking and other services to Cray in exchange for a fee.

Mellon Investor Services LLC is the transfer agent and registrar for Cray s common stock.

Calculations in Respect of Notes

Except as otherwise provided herein, Cray or its agents will be responsible for making all calculations called for under the notes. Cray or its agents will make all these calculations in good faith and, absent manifest error, their calculations will be final and binding on holders of notes. Cray or its agents will provide a schedule of these calculations to the trustee, and the trustee is entitled to conclusively rely upon the accuracy of these calculations without independent verification.

Repurchase and Cancellation of Notes

Cray and its subsidiaries may, to the extent permitted by law, repurchase notes in the open market or by tender offer at any price or by private agreement. Any notes purchased by Cray or its subsidiaries may not be reissued or resold and must be surrendered to the trustee for cancellation.

All notes surrendered for payment, redemption, registration of transfer or exchange or conversion will, if surrendered to any person other than the trustee, be delivered to the trustee. All notes delivered to the trustee will be cancelled promptly by the trustee. No notes will be authenticated in exchange for any notes cancelled as provided in the indenture.

Replacement of Notes

Cray will replace mutilated, destroyed, stolen or lost notes at the expense of the holder upon delivery to the trustee of the mutilated notes, or evidence of the loss, theft or destruction of the notes satisfactory to Cray and the trustee. In the case of a lost, stolen or destroyed note, indemnity satisfactory to the trustee and Cray may be required at the expense of the holder of such note before a replacement note will be issued.

-52-

DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

At December 31, 2004, our authorized capital stock consists of 150,000,000 shares of common stock, \$.01 par value per share, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$.01 par value per share. At December 31, 2004, no shares of preferred stock and 87,348,641 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding. In addition, as of that date, 16,576,016 shares of common stock were issuable on conversion of the notes (subject to certain limitations on the right to convert described under Description of Notes Conversion Rights General) and 20,342,413 shares of common stock were issuable, in the aggregate, on exercise of certain options, warrants and shares of exchangeable stock of a subsidiary. Holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share in all matters to be voted on by the shareholders. Shareholders may not cumulate their votes in the election of directors. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any preferred stock outstanding at the time, holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by the Board of Directors out of funds legally available therefor. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of or making provision for our liabilities and the liquidation preference, if any, of any then outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive rights and no rights to convert their common stock into any other securities, and there is no redemption or sinking fund provision with respect to any such shares. The rights, preferences and privileges of shares of common stock are subject to, and may be materially and adversely affected by, the rights of shares of any series of preferred stock which we may designate and issue in the future.

-53-

CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a summary of certain of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes, and where noted, the common stock, as of the date of this prospectus. Except where noted, this summary deals only with a note held as a capital asset by a U.S. holder who purchases the notes on original issuance at its initial offering price, and it does not deal with special situations. For example, this summary does not address:

tax consequences to holders who may be subject to special tax treatment, such as dealers in securities or currencies, persons that elect to use the mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities, financial institutions, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, tax-exempt entities, certain retirement plans or insurance companies;

tax consequences to persons holding the notes or the common stock as part of an integrated, constructive sale, synthetic security or conversion transaction, or as part of a hedge or straddle;

tax consequences to persons who own, or are deemed to own, more than 5% of our company (except as specifically set forth below) and to persons who, on the date of acquisition of the notes, own notes with a fair market value of more than 5% of the aggregate fair market value of our common stock;

tax consequences to holders of the notes who are U.S. expatriates or whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar;

alternative minimum tax consequences, if any; or

any tax consequences other than U.S. federal income tax consequences (including state, local or foreign tax consequences).

The discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), U.S. Treasury regulations (Treasury Regulations), published guidance of the Internal Revenue Service (the IRS) and judicial decisions, all as of the date of this prospectus. Those authorities may be changed, possibly with retroactive effect, resulting in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below.

If a partnership holds the notes or the common stock, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend upon the status of the partner, the activities of the partnership and the activities of the partner. If you are a partner of a partnership holding the notes or the common stock, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes and of the common stock.

If you are considering purchasing the notes, you are urged to consult your tax advisor concerning your U.S. federal income tax consequences in light of your particular situation and the consequences of U.S. federal estate or gift tax laws, foreign, state and local tax laws, and tax treaties.

-54-

U.S. Holders

The following discussion is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences that will apply to you if you are a U.S. holder of notes or common stock.

For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. holder is a beneficial owner of a note or share of common stock that is:

a citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation or partnership created or organized in or pursuant to the laws of the United States or any state or other political subdivision of the United States;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust if it (i) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more U.S. persons have authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Interest

You generally will be required to include interest in income as ordinary income at the time the interest is received or accrued, according to your method of tax accounting. In general, if the terms of a debt instrument entitle a holder to receive payments other than fixed periodic (at least annual) interest that exceed the issue price of the instrument, the holder may be required to recognize additional interest income as original issue discount over the term of the instrument. The notes are not being issued with original issue discount. We are, however, obligated to pay additional interest in the event of a registration default as described in Description of Notes Registration Rights. Although the matter is not free from doubt, we believe, and we intend to take the position, that as of the date of this prospectus the likelihood of the payment of additional interest is a remote and incidental contingency within the meaning of applicable Treasury Regulations and therefore does not affect the yield to maturity of any note. Accordingly, we intend to take the position that any payments of additional interest should be taxable as additional ordinary income when received or accrued, in accordance with your method of tax accounting, and not as original issue discount. Our determination in this regard is binding on you unless you disclose your contrary position to the IRS in accordance with the Treasury Regulations. The IRS may take the contrary position from that described above, however, which could affect the timing and character of both your income from the notes and our deduction with respect to the payment of the additional interest. If we are required to pay additional interest, you should consult your tax advisor concerning the appropriate tax treatment of the additional interest with respect to the notes.

Sale, Exchange or Redemption of the Notes

Except as described below under Conversion of the Notes, you generally will recognize capital gain or loss upon the sale, exchange or redemption of a note equal to the difference between (i) the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received on the sale, exchange or redemption (except to the extent such amount is attributable to accrued interest on the note not

previously included in income, which is taxable as ordinary income) and (ii) your adjusted tax basis in the note. Your adjusted tax basis in a note generally will equal the cost of the note. The capital gain or loss will be long-term if your holding period is more than one year at the time of sale, exchange or redemption and will be short-term if your holding period is one year or less. Long-term capital gain of individuals is subject to tax at reduced rates. The deductibility of capital loss is subject to limitations.

Conversion of the Notes

Upon conversion of the notes, we may, in our discretion, deliver cash instead of common stock or a combination of cash and common stock. If you convert your notes and receive solely cash, you will generally recognize capital gain or loss as described above under Sale, Exchange or Redemption of the Notes.

If you convert your notes and receive solely common stock (or common stock plus cash in lieu of a fractional share of common stock), you generally will not recognize any income, gain or loss upon conversion except to the extent the common stock is attributable to accrued interest not previously included in income (which will be taxable as ordinary income), and except with respect to cash received in lieu of a fractional share of common stock (which generally will result in capital gain or loss, measured by the difference between the cash received for the fractional share and your adjusted tax basis allocable to the fractional share). Your adjusted tax basis in the common stock received on conversion of a note will be the same as your adjusted tax basis in the note at the time of conversion (reduced by any basis allocable to a fractional share interest) except that your tax basis in common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will equal the then current fair market value of the common stock. The holding period for the common stock received on conversion generally should include the holding period of the note convened, except that the holding period for common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common conversion generally should include the holding period for common stock received with respect to accrued interest on the notes not previously included in income will common common s

If you convert your notes and receive a combination of cash and common stock (and the cash is net merely received in lieu of a fractional share of common stock), the conversion generally should be treated as a recapitalization, in which case you would recognize gain, but not loss, in an amount equal to the lesser of (1) the cash payment (reduced by any portion of the payment that is attributable to accrued and unpaid interest, which will be taxed as ordinary income) and (2) the excess of the fair market value of the common stock and cash payment (less the amount attributable to accrued and unpaid interest) received in the conversion over your adjusted tax basis in the note at the time of conversion. Your tax basis in the common stock received would be the same as your basis in the note, increased by the amount of gain recognized, if any, and reduced by the amount of the cash payment (less any amount attributable to accrued and unpaid interest). Cash received in lieu of a fractional share of common stock would be treated in the manner described in the preceding paragraph.

Although the matter is not free from doubt, we intend to take the position that the conversion of notes for a combination of common stock and cash will constitute a recapitalization and you will therefore recognize gain, but not loss, as described in the preceding paragraph.



Constructive Distributions

The conversion ratio of the notes will be adjusted in certain circumstances. Adjustments (or failures to make adjustments) that have the effect of increasing your proportionate interest in our assets or earnings may in some circumstances result in a deemed distribution to you, regardless of whether you receive any cash or property. Adjustments to the conversion rate made pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula that has the effect of preventing the dilution of the interest of the holders of the notes, however, generally will not result in a deemed distribution to you. Certain of the possible conversion rate adjustments provided for in the notes (including, without limitation, adjustments in respect of taxable dividends to holders of our common stock, adjustments resulting from a Fundamental Change (as described in Conversion Rate Adjustments Adjustments to Conversion Rate Upon Certain Fundamental Changes) and adjustments (as described in Description of Notes Registration Rights))) probably will not be treated as pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula. If such adjustments are made, you will be deemed to have received a distribution even though you have not received any cash or property as a result of the adjustments. Any deemed distributions generally will be taxable as described below under Distributions on Common Stock. You should consult your tax advisors concerning the tax treatment of such constructive distributions.

Distributions on Common Stock

After you convert a note into our common stock, any distributions you receive in respect of our common stock will be treated as a dividend, subject to tax as ordinary income, to the extent of our current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined for federal income tax purposes), then as a tax-free return of capital to the extent of your tax basis in the shares of common stock, and thereafter as gain from the sale or exchange of the common stock. Eligible dividends received by individual U.S. holders in tax years beginning on or before December 31, 2008 are subject to tax at special reduced rates if certain holding period requirements are satisfied. In addition, distributions taxable as dividends to corporate U.S. holders generally will qualify for a dividends-received deduction if certain holding period and other requirements are satisfied.

Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Common Stock

Upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of shares of our common stock, you will generally recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between (i) the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received on the sale, exchange or other disposition and (ii) your adjusted tax basis in the shares of common stock. The capital gain or loss will be long-term if your holding period is more than one year at the time of sale, exchange or other disposition and will be short-term if your holding period is one year or less. Your adjusted tax basis and holding period in common stock received upon conversion of a note are determined as discussed above under Conversion of the Notes. Long-term capital gains of individuals are subject to tax at reduced rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Market Discount and Bond Premium

Upon any resale of the notes by a U.S. holder, the purchaser may be affected by the market discount and bond premium provisions of the Code. For this purpose, market discount on a note generally will be equal to the amount, if any, by which the stated redemption price at maturity of the note immediately after its acquisition by the purchaser exceeds the U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in the

note. Subject to a *de minimus* exception, a U.S. holder who acquires a note at a market discount generally will be required to treat as ordinary income (i) any gain recognized on a taxable disposition of the note to the extent of the accrued market discount on the note at the time of disposition, and (ii) unrealized appreciation on certain non-taxable dispositions, unless the U.S. holder elects to include accrued market discount in income currently. If a U.S. holder makes a gift of a note, accrued market discount, if any, will be recognized as if the U.S. holder had sold the note for a price equal to its fair market value. In general, market discount will be treated as accruing on a straight-line basis over the portion of the term of the note remaining at the time of its acquisition, or, at the election of the U.S. holder, under a constant yield method. A U.S. holder who acquires a note at a market discount and who does not elect to include accrued market discount in income currently may be required to defer deduction of a portion of the interest on any indebtedness incurred or maintained to purchase or carry the note until the note (or common stock received upon conversion) is disposed of in a taxable transaction. An election to include accrued market discount currently will apply to all debt instruments acquired by the U.S. holder on or after the first day of the taxable year to which the election applies, and may be revoked only with the consent of the IRS. If a U.S. holder acquires a note with a market discount and receives common stock upon conversion of the note, the amount of accrued market discount not previously included in income with respect to the note through the date of conversion will be treated as ordinary income upon the disposition of the common stock.

Bond premium on a note generally will be equal to the amount, if any, by which the U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in the note immediately after its acquisition exceeds all amounts payable on the note, excluding stated interest. In general, a U.S. holder may elect to amortize bond premium over the remaining term of the convertible note on a constant yield method. For the purpose of computing the amount of bond premium allocable to any accrual period, we will be presumed to exercise our call option if, using the call date as the maturity date and the corresponding redemption price as the stated redemption price at maturity, there is a smaller amortizable bond premium for the period ending on the call date. See Redemption by Cray. The amount of bond premium allocable to any accrual period is offset against the stated interest allocable to that accrual period (any excess may be deducted, subject to certain limitations). An election to amortize bond premium applies to all taxable debt instruments held at the beginning of the first day of the taxable year to which such election applies and thereafter acquired by the U.S. holder and may be revoked only with the consent of the IRS.

Non-U.S. Holders

The following is a summary of certain of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences applicable to non-U.S. holders of notes or shares of common stock. The term non-U.S holder means a beneficial owner of a note or share of common stock that is not a U.S. holder, as described above.

Special rules, not discussed in this prospectus, may apply to certain non-U.S. holders such as controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, foreign personal holding companies or corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid federal income tax. In addition, this discussion does not address all tax issues that may be relevant to non-U.S. holders that hold the notes or the common stock in connection with a U.S. trade or business, non-U.S. holders who are expatriates or non-U.S. holders that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar. Such non-U.S. holders should consult their

tax advisors to determine the U.S. federal, foreign, state, local and other tax consequences that may be relevant to them.

Payments with Respect to the Notes

In general, payments to, or on behalf of, you will not be subject to U.S. tax withholding if all of the following requirements are satisfied:

interest paid on the note is not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States;

you do not actually or constructively (pursuant to the conversion feature of the notes or otherwise) own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock that are entitled to vote;

you are not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to us through stock ownership;

you are not a bank whose receipt of interest on a note is described in Section 881 (c)(3)(A) of the Code; and

you provide your name and address, and certify, under penalties of perjury, that you are not a U.S. person (which certification may be made on an IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form), or you hold your notes through certain foreign intermediaries and you satisfy the certification requirements of applicable Treasury Regulations.

Special certification rules apply to holders that are pass-through entities.

If you cannot satisfy the requirements described above, payments of interest will be subject to U.S. federal tax withholding at a rate of 30%, or, if applicable, a lower treaty rate, unless you provide us with a properly executed (1) IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form) claiming an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty or (2) IRS Form W-BEN (or successor form) stating that interest paid on the notes is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States.

If you are engaged in a trade or business in the United States and interest or additional interest on a note is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business (and, if certain income tax treaties apply, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment), you will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that interest on a net income basis (although exempt from the 30% withholding tax if you satisfy the certification requirement described above) in the same manner as if you were a U.S. person as defined under the Code. In addition, if you are a foreign corporation, you may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 3096 (or lower applicable income tax treaty rate) of your earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to adjustments, that are effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States.

Conversion of Notes

Upon conversion, if we deliver solely our common stock (other than cash in lieu of a fractional share), you generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax upon conversion of the notes into

common stock. To the extent you receive cash upon conversion (including cash in lieu of fractional shares), you generally will be subject to the rules described under Sale, Exchange or Redemption of Notes or Shares of Common Stock.

Payments on Common Stock and Constructive Dividends

Any dividends paid to you with respect to the shares of common stock (and any deemed dividends resulting from certain adjustments, or failure to make adjustments, to the number of shares of common stock to be issued upon conversion, see U.S. Holders Constructive Distributions above) will be subject to U.S. federal tax withholding at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. However, dividends that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States and, where a tax treaty applies, are attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment, are not subject to the withholding tax, but instead are subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis in the same manner as if you were a U.S. person as defined under the Code. Certain certification and disclosure requirements must be complied with for effectively connected income to be exempt from withholding. Any such effectively connected dividends received by a foreign corporation may, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

If you wish to claim the benefits of an applicable treaty rate, you are required to satisfy applicable certification and other requirements. If you are eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty, you may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Sale, Exchange or Redemption of Notes or Shares of Common Stock

Except as discussed below, and subject to the discussion concerning backup withholding below, any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption or other taxable disposition of a note or a share of common stock generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax unless:

you are an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of that disposition, and certain other conditions are met, or

the rules of the Foreign Investment in U.S. Real Property Tax Act (FIRPTA) (described below) treat the gain as effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business.

If you are an individual described in the first bullet point above, you will be subject to a flat 30% U.S. federal income tax on the gain derived from the sale, which may be offset by U.S. source capital losses, even though you are not considered a resident of the United States.

The FIRPTA rules referenced in the second bullet point above may apply to a sale, exchange or other disposition of the notes or common stock if we are, or were within five years before the sale, exchange or other disposition, a U.S. real property holding corporation (USRPHC). In general, we would be a USRPHC if interests in U.S. real estate comprised most of our assets. We do not believe that we are a USRPHC or that we will become one in the future. Even if we were a USRPHC, the FIRPTA rules would not apply to a disposition of the notes or common stock by a non-U.S. holder if the holder owned, directly or indirectly, less than 5% of our common stock at all times within the five-year period before the holder s disposition of the notes or common stock so long as our common stock is regularly

traded on an established security market. For this purpose, the non-U.S. holder would be treated as owning the stock that the holder could acquire upon conversion of the notes. If the FIRPTA rules applied to the sale, exchange or other disposition of the notes or common stock by a non-U.S. holder, then any gain recognized by the holder would be treated as effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business, and would thus be subject to U.S. federal income tax.

The preceding discussion of the tax consequences of purchase, ownership or disposition of the notes or common stock by a non-U.S. holder assumes that the holder is not engaged in a U.S. trade or business. If any interest on the notes, dividends on common stock, or gain from sale, exchange or other disposition of the notes or common stock is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business conducted by the non-U.S. holder, then the income or gain will be subject to U.S. federal income tax an a net income bass in the same manner as if you were a U.S. person as defined under the Code. If the non-U.S. holder is eligible for the benefits of a tax treaty between the United States and the holders country of residence, any effectively connected income or gain will be subject to U.S. federal income tax only if it is also attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the holder in the United States. Payments of dividends that are effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business, and therefore included in the gross income of a non-U.S. holder, will not be subject to the 30% withholding tax. To claim exemption from withholding, the non-U.S. holder is a corporation, that portion of its earnings and profits that is effectively connected with its U.S. trade or business generally is subject to a branch profits tax. The branch profits tax rate generally is 30%, although an applicable tax treaty might provide for a lower rate.

U.S. Federal Estate Tax

If you are not a citizen or resident of the United States, the U.S. federal estate tax will not apply to notes owned by you at your death, provided that (1) you do not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock entitled to vote and (2) interest on the notes was not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States at the time of death. However, shares of common stock held by you at the time of your death will be included in your gross estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

If you are a U.S. holder of notes or shares of common stock, information reporting requirements generally will apply to all payments we make to you and the proceeds from a sale of a note or share of common stock made to you, unless you are an exempt recipient such as a corporation. Backup tax withholding will apply to those payments if you fail to provide a taxpayer identification number or a certification of exempt status, if you furnish an incorrect taxpayer identification number, if you fail to certify, under penalties of perjury, that you have furnished the correct taxpayer identification number and the IRS has not notified you that you are subject to backup withholding or if you are notified by the IRS that you have failed to report in full interest and dividend income.

In general, if you are a non-U.S. holder, you will not be subject to backup withholding with respect to payments that we make to you provided that we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person and you have given us the statement described above under Non-

U.S. Holders Payments with Respect to the Notes. We must report annually to the IRS and to each non-U.S. holder the amount of interest and dividends paid to such holder and the tax withheld with respect to such interest and dividends, regardless of whether withholding was required. Copies of the information returns reporting such interest and dividends and withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.

In addition, if you are a non-U.S. holder, payments of the proceeds of a sale of a note or share of common stock within the United States or conducted through certain U.S.-related financial intermediaries are subject to both backup withholding and information reporting unless you certify under penalties of perjury that you are a non-U.S. holder (and the payor does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person) or you otherwise establish an exemption.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will he allowed as a refund or a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

-62-

CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a summary of certain considerations associated with the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) by employee benefit plans that are subject to Title I of the U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA), plans, accounts and other arrangements that are subject to Section 4975 of the Code or provisions under U.S. federal, state, local, non-U.S. or other laws or regulations (collectively, similar laws) that are similar to such provisions of ERISA or the Code (each a plan), and entities whose underlying assets are considered to include plan assets of such plans, accounts and arrangements (together with the plans, benefit plan investors). In addition, the foregoing discussion is based upon the provisions of ERISA and the Code and related guidance in effect as of the date of this prospectus. Future legislation, court decisions, administrative regulations or other guidance may change the requirements summarized in this section. Any of these changes could be made retroactively and could apply to transactions entered into before the change is enacted.

The following discussion is general in nature and is not intended to be all inclusive. Due to the complexity of these rules and the penalties that may be imposed upon persons involved in non-exempt prohibited transactions, it is particularly important that fiduciaries or other persons considering purchasing notes (or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) on behalf of, or with the assets of, any plan, consult with their counsel concerning the applicability of ERISA, Section 4975 of the Code and any similar laws to such investment and whether an exemption would be applicable to the purchase and holding of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes). The sale of notes to a benefit plan investor is in no respect a representation by the issuer, the initial purchaser or the trustee that this investment meets all relevant requirements regarding investments by plans generally or any particular plan or that this investment is appropriate for plans generally or any particular plan. We are not providing investment advice to any plan, through this prospectus or otherwise, in connection with the sale of the notes.

General Fiduciary Matters

ERISA and the Code impose certain duties on persons who are fiduciaries of a plan subject to Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code (an ERISA plan) and prohibit certain transactions involving the assets of an ERISA plan and its fiduciaries or other interested parties. Under ERISA and the Code, any person who exercises any discretionary authority or control over the administration or management of such an ERISA plan or the management or disposition of the assets of such an ERISA plan, or who renders investment advice for a fee or other compensation direct or indirect, with respect to any moneys or property of such plan, or has any authority or responsibility to do so to such an ERISA plan, is generally considered to be a fiduciary of the ERISA plan.

In considering the purchase of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) to be held as the assets of any plan, a fiduciary should determine whether the investment is in accordance with the documents and instruments governing the plan and the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and/or any similar law relating to a fiduciary s duties to the plan, including, without limitation, the prudence, diversification, delegation of control and prohibited transaction provisions of ERISA, the Code and any applicable similar laws.

-63-

Plan Asset Issues

While ERISA and the Code do not define plan assets, regulations (the plan asset regulations) promulgated under ERISA by the DOL provide guidance on the circumstances under which an ERISA plan s investment will be subject to a look through rule and thus turn our assets into plan assets. When an ERISA plan acquires an equity interest in an entity that is neither a publicly-offered security nor a security issued by an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the Investment Company Act), the ERISA plan s assets include both the equity interest and an undivided interest in each of the underlying assets of the entity unless it is established either that equity participation in the entity by benefit plan investors is not significant or that the entity is an operating company, in each case as defined in the plan asset regulations. Although no assurances can be given, we do not anticipate that the notes will constitute an equity interest in Cray, although the convertible feature could be treated as a substantial equity feature. However, the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes will constitute an equity interest in Cray.

Furthermore, we are not an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act and do not plan to monitor whether investment in the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes by benefit plan investors will be significant for purposes of the plan asset regulations. We do anticipate that Cray will qualify as an operating company within the meaning of the plan asset regulations, although no assurances can be given in this regard.

Prohibited Transaction Issues

Even if the look through rule, as described above, does not apply, the acquisition or holding of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) by ERISA plans or by benefit plan investors using the assets of ERISA plans could nonetheless give rise to a prohibited transaction. Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit benefit plan investors from engaging in specified transactions involving plan assets of ERISA plans with persons or entities who are parties in interest (within the meaning of Section 3(14) of ERISA) or disqualified persons (within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code), unless an exemption is available. A party in interest or disqualified person that engaged in a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to excise taxes and other penalties and liabilities under ERISA and the Code. In addition, the fiduciary of the ERISA plan that engaged in a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to code.

The acquisition and holding of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) by an ERISA plan with respect to which we or the initial purchaser are considered a party in interest or a disqualified person may constitute or result in a direct or indirect prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA and/or Section 4975 of the Code, unless the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes) are acquired and held in accordance with an applicable statutory, class or individual prohibited transaction exemption. In this regard, the U.S. Department of Labor (the DOL) has issued prohibited transaction class exemptions, or PTCEs, that may apply to the acquisition and holding of the notes (and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes). These class exemptions include, without limitation, PTCE 91-38 regarding bank collective investment funds, PTCE 90-1 regarding insurance company pooled separate accounts, PTCE 84-14 regarding certain transactions effected by qualified professional asset managers, PTCE 95-60 regarding life insurance company general accounts and PTCE 96-23 regarding transactions effected by in-house asset

managers, although there can be no assurance that all of the conditions of any such exemptions will be satisfied. These exemptions do not, however, provide relief from the provisions of ERISA and the Code that prohibit self-dealing and conflicts of interest by plan fiduciaries. In addition, there is no assurance that any of these class exemptions or any other exemption will be available with respect to any particular transaction involving the notes.

Plan Asset Consequences

If our assets are deemed to be plan assets under ERISA, this would result, among other things, in (1) the application of the prudence and other fiduciary responsibility standards of ERISA to investments made by us which could materially affect our operations, (2) potential liability of persons having investment discretion over the plan assets provided to us should our use or investment of such assets not conform to ERISA s prudence and fiduciary standards and (3) the possibility that certain transactions in which we might engage would constitute prohibited transactions under ERISA and the Code.

-65-

SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS

We originally issued and sold the notes to Bear, Stearns & Co. Inc., to whom we refer to elsewhere in this prospectus as the initial purchaser, in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the federal securities laws. The initial purchaser resold the notes to persons reasonably believed by it to be qualified institutional buyers, as defined by Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act. The selling securityholders, which term includes their transferees, pledges, donees or successors, may from time to time offer and sell pursuant to this prospectus any and all of the notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. Set forth below are the names of each selling securityholder, the principal amount of the notes that may be offered by such selling securityholder pursuant to this prospectus, any common stock owned prior to conversion, and the number of shares of common stock into which the notes are convertible, each to the extent known to us as of the date of this prospectus. Unless set forth in this section, none of the selling securityholders has had a material relationship with us or, to our knowledge, with any of our predecessors or affiliates within the past three years.

Any or all of the notes or common stock registered hereby and listed below may be offered for sale pursuant to this prospectus by the selling securityholders from time to time. Accordingly, no estimate can be given as to the amount of notes or common stock that will be held by the selling securityholders upon consummation of any particular sale. In addition, the selling securityholders identified below may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of all or a portion of their notes since the date on which the information regarding their notes was provided in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

-66-

| | Aggregate | | | Common |
|--|--------------------------------------|---|---|--|
| | Principal Amount of Notes that | | | Stock |
| Name Argent Classic Convertible Arbitrage Fund (Bermuda) Ltd. | May be Sold \$ 2,000,000 | Percentage of Notes Outstanding 2.50% | Common Stock Owned Prior to Conversion | Registered Hereby(1) 414,400 |
| Bear, Stearns & Co. Inc. | 760,000 | * | | 157,472 |
| Convertible Securities Fund | 6,000 | * | | 1,243 |
| Credit Suisse First Boston LLC | 5,000,000 | 6.25% | | 1,036,001 |
| DKR SoundShore Opportunity Holding Fund Ltd. | 1,000,000 | 1.25% | | 207,200 |
| DKR SoundShore Strategic Holding Fund Ltd. | 500,000 | * | | 103,600 |
| Deutsche Bank AG London | 750,000 | * | | 155,400 |
| Grace Convertible Arbitrage Fund, Ltd. | 4,500,000 | 5.63% | | 932,400 |
| Highbridge International LLC | 7,500,000 | 9.38% | | 1,554,001 |
| Linden Capital LP | 3,640,000 | 4.55% | | 754,208 |
| Lyxor/Quest Fund Ltd. | 100,000 | * | | 20,720 |
| Man Convertible Bond Master Fund, Ltd. | 7,899,000 | 9.87% | | 1,636,674 |
| Mohican VCA Master Fund, Ltd. | 600,000 | * | | 124,320 |
| Nations Convertible Securities Fund | 1,494,000 | 1.87% | | 309,557 |
| Polaris Vega Fund L.P. | 2,400,000 | 3.00% | | 497,280 |
| Quest Global Convertible Master Fund Ltd. | 150,000 | * | | 31,080 |
| Radcliffe SPC, Ltd for and on behalf of the Class A Convertible Crossover Segregated Portfolio | 2,000,000 | 2.50% | | 414,400 |

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

| Ritchie Convertible Arbitrage Trading | 400,000 | * | 82,880 |
|--|-----------|---------------|-----------|
| St. Thomas Trading, Ltd. | 4,451,000 | 5.56% | 922,248 |
| Sunrise Partners Limited Partnership | 7,360,000 | 9.20% | 1,524,993 |
| Vicis Capital Master Fund | 2,250,000 | 2.81% -67- | 466,200 |

| | Aggregate | | | Common |
|--|--------------------------------------|---|---|------------------------------------|
| | Principal Amount of Notes that | | | Stock |
| Name Whitebox Diversified Convertible Arbitrage Partners LP | May be Sold 1,000,000 | Percentage of Notes Outstanding 1.25% | Common Stock Owned Prior to Conversion | Registered Hereby(1) 207,200 |
| Wolverine Convertible Arbitrage Fund Trading Limited | 2,000,000 | 2.50% | | 414,400 |
| All other holders of notes or future transferees, pledges, donees or successors of any such holders(2) | 22,240,000 | 28.0% | (3) | 4,608,132 |

* Less than 1%

- Assumes conversion of all of the holder s notes at a conversion rate of 207.2002 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount at maturity of the notes. This conversion rate will be subject to adjustment as described under Description of Notes Conversion Rights. As a result, the amount of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes may increase or decrease in the future.
- (2) Information about other selling securityholders will be set forth in supplements or amendments to this prospectus, if required.
- (3) Assumes that any other holders of notes, or any future transferees, pledgees, donees or successors of or from any such other holders of notes, do not beneficially own any common stock other than the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes at the initial conversion rate.

The preceding table has been prepared based upon information furnished to us by the selling securityholders named in the table. The aggregate principal amount of notes reflected in the table is less than the aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding. Noteholders whose notes are not reflected in the table have chosen not to provide us with the information necessary to list them in the table or to permit them to be selling securityholders under this prospectus. Information about the selling securityholders may change over time. If we become aware of any such changed information, we may amend or supplement this prospectus to reflect the changed information. However, our failure to amend or supplement this prospectus should not be interpreted as a representation that such a change has not occurred.

-68-

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The notes and the underlying common stock are being registered to permit public secondary trading of these securities by the holders thereof from time to time after the date of this prospectus. We have agreed, among other things, to bear all expenses, other than underwriting discounts or commissions or agent s commissions, in connection with the registration and sale of the notes and the common stock covered by this prospectus.

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the offering of the notes or the common stock by the selling securityholders. We have been advised by the selling securityholders that the selling securityholders may sell all or a portion of the notes and common stock beneficially owned by them and offered hereby from time to time directly by the selling securityholder or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, who may receive compensation in the form of underwriting discounts, commissions or concessions from the selling securityholders or the purchasers of the notes or common stock. The aggregate proceeds to the selling securityholders from the sale of the notes or common stock offering will be the purchase price of such notes or common stock less discounts, commissions, or concessions, if any.

The notes and the common stock may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions at fixed offering prices (which may be changed), at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale or at negotiated prices. These prices will be determined by the holders of such securities or by agreement between these holders and underwriters, broker-dealers or agents who may receive fees or commissions in connection therewith.

Such sales may be effected in transactions (which may involve crosses or block transactions):

on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the securities may be listed or quoted at the time of sale;

in the over-the-counter market;

in transactions otherwise than on such exchanges or services or in the over-the-counter market;

through the writing of options (including the issuance by the selling securityholders of derivative securities), whether the options or such other derivative securities are listed on an options or other exchange or otherwise;

through the settlement of short sales; or

any combination of the foregoing. In connection with sales of the securities offered hereby or otherwise, the selling securityholders may:

enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage, to the extent permitted by law, in short sales of the

-69-

securities in the course of hedging positions they assume and deliver securities to close out such short positions;

sell the securities short and deliver securities to close out short positions;

loan or pledge the securities to broker-dealers or other financial institutions that in turn may sell such securities;

enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions that require the delivery to broker-dealers or other financial institutions of the securities, which the broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus; or

enter into transactions in which a broker-dealer makes purchases as a principal for resale for its own account or through other types of transactions.

To our knowledge, there are currently no plans, arrangements or understandings between any selling securityholders and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of the notes and the underlying common stock by the selling securityholders. It is possible that selling securityholders may decide not to sell any or all of the notes or the underlying common stock offered by them pursuant to this prospectus. In addition, the selling securityholders may transfer, devise, donate or assign the notes and the underlying common stock by other means not described in this prospectus. Any securities covered by this prospectus which qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A under the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 or Rule 144A rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

The selling securityholders and any underwriters, broker-dealers, or agents that participate with the selling securityholders in the distribution of the notes or the common stock may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act, in which event any commission received by such underwriters, broker-dealers, or agents and any profit on the resale of the notes or the common stock purchased by them may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act.

In certain cases, selling securityholders must deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with offers or sales of notes or the underlying common stock. As long as this prospectus remains current, selling securityholders may fulfill their prospectus delivery requirements with respect to the securities offered hereby with this prospectus.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market.

The notes were issued and sold on December 6 and 21, 2004 in transactions exempt from registration requirements of the federal securities laws to the initial purchaser. We have agreed to indemnify the initial purchaser, the directors, officers, partners, employees, representatives and agents of the initial purchaser and each selling securityholder including each person, if any, who controls any of them within the meaning of either Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act, and each selling securityholder has agreed severally and not jointly, to indemnify us, our directors and officers and each person, if any, who controls us within the meaning of either Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act against certain liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

The selling securityholders and any other persons participating in the distribution will be subject to certain provisions under the federal securities laws, including Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of the notes and the underlying common stock by the selling securityholders and any other such person. In addition, Regulation M may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the notes and the underlying common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the particular notes and the underlying common stock being distributed for a period of up to five business days prior to the commencement of such distribution. This may affect the marketability of the notes and the underlying common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the notes and the underlying common stock.

We have agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to keep the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part effective until December 6, 2006, or the earlier of (1) the sale pursuant to the registration statement of all the securities registered thereunder and (2) the expiration of the holding period applicable to such securities held by persons that are not our affiliates under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act or any successor provision, subject to certain permitted exceptions in which case we may prohibit offers and sales of notes and common stock pursuant to the registration statement to which this prospectus relates.

LEGAL MATTERS

Stoel Rives LLP, Seattle, Washington, has passed upon the validity of the notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The audited balance sheets of OctigaBay Systems Corporation as of June 30, 2003 and 2002 and the related statements of loss, stockholders deficiency and cash flows for the year ended June 30, 2003 and for the period from December 19, 2001 (date of incorporation) to June 30, 2002, incorporated in this prospectus by reference to a Form 8-K/A of Cray Inc. dated April 1, 2004, and filed on May 10, 2004, have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of Ernst & Young LLP, chartered accountants, dated August 15, 2003, given upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting.

-71-

\$80,000,000 Aggregate Principal Amount

3.0% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2024 and the Common Stock Issuable Upon Conversion of the Notes

PROSPECTUS

-72-

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the costs and expenses payable by the Company in connection with the sale of the securities being registered. All amounts are estimates except the SEC registration fee.

| SEC registration fee | \$ 9,416 |
|------------------------------|-----------|
| Legal fees and expenses | 40,000 |
| Accounting fees and expenses | 5,000 |
| Printing fees and expenses | 5,000 |
| Miscellaneous | 584 |
| Total | \$ 60,000 |

Item 15. Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

Article VII of the Company s Restated Articles of Incorporation and Section 10 of the Company s Restated Bylaws require indemnification of directors and permits the indemnification of officers, employees and agents of the Company to the fullest extent permitted by the Washington Business Corporation Act (the Act). Sections 23B.08.500 through 23B.08.600 of the Act authorize a court to award, or a corporation s board of directors to grant, indemnification to directors and officers on terms sufficiently broad to permit indemnification under certain circumstances for liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

Section 23B.08.320 of the Act authorizes a corporation to limit a director s liability to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for acts or omissions as a director, except in certain circumstances involving intentional misconduct, self-dealing or illegal corporate loans or distributions, or any transaction from which the director personally receives a benefit in money, property or services to which the director is not legally entitled. Article VI of the Company s Restated Articles of Incorporation contains provisions implementing, to the fullest extent permitted by Washington law, such limitations on a director s liability to the Company and its shareholders.

Item 16. Exhibits.

| Exhibit Number 3.1 | Description of Exhibit Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company (1) |
|--------------------------|---|
| 3.2 | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (2) |
| 4.1 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated December 6, 2004, by and between the Company and Bear, Stearns & Co. Inc. as Initial Purchaser (3) |

4.2

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

Indenture, dated as of December 6, 2004, by and between the Company and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee (3)

| Exhib Numb 4.3 | |
|----------------------|---|
| 5.1 | Opinion of Stoel Rives LLP |
| 12.1 | Statement re Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges (4) |
| 23.1 | Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP (4) |
| 23.2 | Consent of Ernst & Young LLP (4) |
| 23.3 | Consent of Stoel Rives LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1) |
| 24.1 | Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof) |
| 25.1 | Form of T-1 Statement of Eligibility of the Trustee under the Indenture |
| | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of May 12, 2004, as filed on May 14, 2004. |
| | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of December 7, 2004, as filed on December 10, 2004. |
| | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of December 6, 2004, as filed on December 7, 2004. |
| (4) | To be filed by amendment |

(4) To be filed by amendment.

Excluded from this list of exhibits, pursuant to Paragraph (b) (4) (iii) (a) of Item 601 of Regulation S-K, may be one or more instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt of the Company. The Company hereby agrees that it will, upon request of the Securities and Exchange Commission, furnish to the Commission a copy of any such instrument.

Item 17. Undertakings.

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
 - (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this **Registration Statement**
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of this Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) that, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in this Registration Statement; and
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

Edgar Filing: CRAY INC - Form S-3

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the

Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement;

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; and
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered that remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question, whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.
- (d) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to file an application for the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under Section 305(b)(2) of that Act.

II-3

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in Seattle, Washington, on March 4, 2005.

CRAY INC.

By: /s/ James E. Rottsolk

James E. Rottsolk Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer

Power of Attorney

Each of the undersigned hereby constitutes and appoints James E. Rottsolk, Kenneth W. Johnson and Burton J. Smith, and each of them, the undersigned s true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution, for the undersigned and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any or all amendments or post-effective amendments to this Registration Statement, and any other instruments or documents that said attorneys-in-fact and agents may deem necessary or advisable, to enable Cray Inc. to comply with the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission in respect thereof, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents and each of them full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as the undersigned might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that each such attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been duly signed by the following persons on March 4, 2005 in the capacities indicated.

| /s/ James E. Rottsolk | Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer |
|---|---|
| James E. Rottsolk /s/ Kenneth W. Johnson | Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Chief |
| Kenneth W. Johnson | Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer) |

| /s/ Burton J. Smith | Director |
|---|----------|
| Burton J. Smith /s/ Daniel J. Evans | Director |
| Daniel J. Evans /s/ John B. Jones, Jr. | Director |
| John B. Jones, Jr. /s/ Kenneth W. Kennedy, Jr. | Director |
| Kenneth W. Kennedy, Jr. /s/ Stephen C. Kiely | Director |
| Stephen C. Kiely /s/ Frank L. Lederman | Director |
| Frank L. Lederman /s/ Sally G. Narodick | Director |
| Sally G. Narodick /s/ Daniel C. Regis | Director |
| Daniel C. Regis /s/ Stephen C. Richards | Director |
| Stephen C. Richards | |

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Exhib Numb 3.1 | |
|----------------------|---|
| 3.2 | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company (2) |
| 4.1 | Registration Rights Agreement, dated December 6, 2004, by and between the Company and Bear, Stearns & Co. Inc. as Initial Purchaser (3) |
| 4.2 | Indenture, dated as of December 6, 2004, by and between the Company and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as Trustee (3) |
| 4.3 | Form of 3.0% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due 2024 (included as Exhibit A to Exhibit 4.2) |
| 5.1 | Opinion of Stoel Rives LLP |
| 12.1 | Statement re Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges (4) |
| 23.1 | Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP (4) |
| 23.2 | Consent of Ernst & Young LLP (4) |
| 23.3 | Consent of Stoel Rives LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1) |
| 24.1 | Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof) |
| 25.1 | Form of T-1 Statement of Eligibility of the Trustee under the Indenture |
| (1) | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of May 12, 2004, as filed on May 14, 2004. |
| (2) | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of December 7, 2004, as filed on December 10, 2004. |
| (3) | Incorporated by reference to the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K for the event of December 6, 2004, as filed on December 7, 2004. |

(4) To be filed by amendment.